COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

between the

BOARD OF EDUCATION OF SCHOOL DISTRICT #81 (FORT NELSON)

and the

B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION (BCGEU)

Effective from July 1, 2019 to June 30, 2022

191126v1

1007-042

ARTICLE 1 - F	ARTICLE 1 - PREAMBLE 1			
1.1	Purpose of the Agreement1			
1.2	Future Legislation1			
1.3	Conflict with Regulations1			
1.4	Use of Terms1			
1.5	Harassment1			
1.6	Sexual Harassment in the Workplace			
1.7	Harassment/Sexual Harassment Complaint Procedures2			
1.8	Remedies			
1.9	Training	3		
ARTICLE 2 - U	INION RECOGNITION AND RIGHTS	3		
2.1	Bargaining Unit Defined	3		
2.2	Bargaining Agent or Recognition4			
2.3	Correspondence			
2.4	No Other Agreement			
2.5	No Discrimination for Union Activity			
2.6	Recognition and Rights of Stewards			
2.7	Bulletin Boards			
2.8	Union Insignia	5		
2.9	Right to Refuse to Cross Picket Lines			
2.10	Time Off for Union Business			
2.11	Emergency Services	5		
	INION SECURITY	=		
ARTICLE 4 - CHECK-OFF OF UNION DUES				
ARTICLE 4 - V	חבנת-טרר טר טואוטוא טטבס	0		
	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES			
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS	7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Representation	7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Representation Union Bargaining Committees	7 7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7 7 7 7 7 7 8		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7 7 7 7 7 7 8 8		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 8 8 8		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 8 8 8 8 8 8 8		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Image: Complexity of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second state of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Complexity of the second step 1 MUNION Represent Initial Grievance Image: Complexity of the second step 1	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Image: Complexity of the second state of the sec	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Image: Complexity of the second state of the sec	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Union Bargaining Committees IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Union Representatives IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Technical Information IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Grievance Procedure IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Step 1 IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Step 2 IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Time Limit to Reply at Step 2 IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 IGHTS OF EMPLOYER	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IIGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Image: Comparison of the second of the s	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8 8.9	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IIGHTS OF EMPLOYER Imployer MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Imployer Union Bargaining Committees Imployer Union Representatives Imployer Technical Information Imployer Grievance Procedure Imployer Step 1 Imployer Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance Imployer Step 2 Imployer Time Limit to Reply at Step 2 Imployer Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer Time Limit to Submit to Arbitration Imployer	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8 8.9 8.10	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Imployer/Union Relations MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Imployer/Union Representation Union Bargaining Committees Imployer/Union Representatives Union Representatives Imployer/Union Representatives Technical Information Imployer/Union SRIEVANCES Imployer/Union Grievance Procedure Imployer/Union Step 1 Imployer/Union Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance Imployer/Union Step 2 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Reply at Step 2 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Submit to Arbitration Imployer/Union Administrative Provisions Imployer/Union	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8 8.9 8.10 8.11	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Imployer/UNION RELATIONS MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Imployer/UNION RELATIONS Union Bargaining Committees Imployer/UNION Representatives Union Representatives Imployer/UNION Representatives Technical Information Imployer/UNION Representatives Grievance Procedure Imployer/UNION Representatives Step 1 Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Step 2 Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Step 3 Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Time Limit to Submit to Arbitration Imployer/UNION Represent Initial Grievance Time Limit to Submit to Arbitration Imployer/UNION Represent Grievances Dismissal and Suspension Grievances Imployer/UNION Represent Grievances	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		
ARTICLE 5 - E ARTICLE 6 - F ARTICLE 7 - E 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 ARTICLE 8 - C 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 8.7 8.8 8.9 8.10	MPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES IGHTS OF EMPLOYER IGHTS OF EMPLOYER Imployer/Union Relations MPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS Imployer/Union Representation Union Bargaining Committees Imployer/Union Representatives Union Representatives Imployer/Union Representatives Technical Information Imployer/Union SRIEVANCES Imployer/Union Grievance Procedure Imployer/Union Step 1 Imployer/Union Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance Imployer/Union Step 2 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Reply at Step 2 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Reply at Step 3 Imployer/Union Time Limit to Submit to Arbitration Imployer/Union Administrative Provisions Imployer/Union	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7		

TABLE OF CONTENTS

8.15	Effective Date of Settlements			
8.1 6	Amending of Time Limits	10		
	ARTICLE 9 - ARBITRATION			
9.1	Notification			
9.2	Pre-Arbitration			
9.3	Decision of the Arbitrator			
9.4	Time Limit for Decision			
9.5	Disagreement on Decision			
9.6	Costs			
	ISMISSAL, SUSPENSION AND DISCIPLINE Burden of Proof	11		
10.1				
10.2	Discipline			
10.3	Employee Records			
10.4	Evaluation Reports			
10.5	Right to have Steward Present			
10.6	Rejection During Probation (Newly Hired Employees)			
10.7	Abandonment of Position			
ARTICLE 11 - S	ENIORITY			
11.1	Definition of Employees	13		
11.2	Seniority Defined	13		
11.3	Seniority List	14		
11.4	Probation for Newly Hired Employees	14		
11.5	Loss of Seniority	14		
11.6	Transfer and Seniority Outside Bargaining Unit	14		
11.7	Re-Employment	15		
ARTICLE 12 - S	TAFFING/STAFF DEVELOPMENT	15		
12.1	Promotion, Demotion and Transfer	15		
12.2	Posting			
12.3	Concurrent Advertising			
12.4	Promotion and Transfer Criteria			
12.5	Union Observer			
12.6	Notification			
12.7	Trial Period on Promotions	16		
12.8	Training Courses			
12.9	Career Development			
	AYOFFS AND RECALLS			
13.1	Definition of Layoff			
13.2	Role of Seniority in Layoffs			
13.2	Pre-Layoff Canvass			
13.5	Advance Notice of Layoff	18		
13.4	Filling of Vacancies			
	Bumping Procedure			
13.6 13.7	Recall Procedures			
	No New Employees			
13.8				
13.9	Severance Pay Continuation of Benefits			
13.10				
13.11	Grievance on Layoffs, Bumping and Recalls			

1	13.12	Exception of Application ,	.19	
ARTICLE 14 - HOURS OF WORK19				
	14.1	Workweek		
-	14.2	Emergency Closures		
	14.3	Rest Periods		
	14.4	Meal Periods		
-	14.5	Consultation Time		
ARTICLE	15 - 0\	/ERTIME	.20	
-	15.1	Overtime Entitlement	.20	
-	15.2	Compensation for Working Overtime	.20	
	15.3	Callout for Maintenance Employees		
	15.4	Provision of Meals		
	16 - PA	ID HOLIDAYS	.21	
	16.1	Paid Holidays		
	16.2	Holiday Falling on a Scheduled Workday		
	16.3	Holiday Coinciding with Day of Vacation		
-	16.4	Paid Holiday Leave		
		INUAL VACATIONS		
	17.1	Vacation Year		
	17.2	Entitlement Credit		
	17.3	Annual Entitlement		
	17.4	Vacation Scheduling		
	17.5	Unearned Vacation		
	17.6	Vacation Pay		
	17.7	Approved Leave of Absence with Pay During Vacations		
	17.8	Vacation Carryover		
	17.9	Callback on Vacation		
	17.10	No Reduction	24	
ARTICLE	18 - SI	CK LEAVE	24	
	18.1	Sick Leave Entitlement		
ARTICIE	19 - I F	AVE	24	
	19.1	Specific Leave	24	
	19.2	Family Medical Emergency Leave		
	19.3	Full-Time Union or Public Duties		
	19.4	Leave for Court Appearances		
	19.5	General Leave		
	19.6	Definition of Child		
	19.7	Workers' Compensation Leave		
	19.8	Donor Leave		
	19.8	Other Religious Observances		
		ATERNITY LEAVE		
	20.1	Maternity Leave		
	20.2	Adoption Leave/Parental Leave		
	20.3	Care and Nurturing	27	
ARTICLE 21 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY28				
	21.1	Safety Program	28	

2	21.2	Unsafe Work Conditions	.28
	21.3	Injury Pay Provision	.28
	21.4	Transportation of Accident Victims	
2	21.5	Investigation of Accidents	.28
	21.6	Working Hazards	.28
2	21.7	Video Display Terminals	.28
ARTICLE	22 - HE	ALTH AND WELFARE	.29
	22.1	Basic Medical Insurance	
	22.2	Extended Health Care Plan	
	22.3	Dental Plan	
	22.4	Group Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment	
	22.5	Long-Term Disability Plan	
	22.6	Workers' Compensation Board Claims	
	22.7	Medical Examination	
	22.8	Legislative Changes	.30
	22.9	Technological Change	
ARTICI F	23 - PA	YMENT OF WAGES AND ALLOWANCES	
	23.1	Paydays	
	23.2	Rates of Pay	
	23.3	Pay on Temporary Assignment	
	23.4	Reclassification of Position	
•	23.5	Reimbursable Expenses	
	23.6	Travel Advance	
	23.7	Upgrading Qualifications	
	23.8	Salary Rate Upon Employment	
	23.9	Retirement Pay	
	23.10	Cash Payment in Lieu of Health and Welfare Benefits	
	23.11	Municipal Superannuation Pension Plan	
ARTICLE	24 - CL	ASSIFICATION AND RECLASSIFICATION	.35
	24.1	Position Descriptions	
	24.2	Job Evaluation Plan	
	24.3	Job Evaluation and Salary Assignment	
	24.4	Job Evaluation Appeal	
ΔΡΤΙΟΙ Ε	25 - 11	NION/MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	
	25.1	Establishment of Union/Management Committee	.36
	25.2	Meetings of Committee	
	25.3	Chairperson of Committee	
	25.4	Responsibilities of Committee	
		ENERAL CONDITIONS	
• • • • • • • • • • • • •	26-96 26.1	Parking	
	26.2	Insurance Coverage	
	26.2 26.3	Copies of Agreement	
	26.5 26.4	Protective Clothing	
	26.4 26.5	Personal Duties	
	26.5	Copyright Infringement	
	26.7	Indemnification Clause	
	26.8	Communicable Disease Protection	
			-

ARTICLE 27 - CONTRACTING OUT			
	Contracting Out		
ARTICLE 28	- VOLUNTEERS		
ARTICLE 29	- TERM OF AGREEMENT		
29.1	Duration		
29.2	Notice to Bargain		
29.3			
29.4			
29.5	Agreement to Continue in Force		
APPENDIX A - Provincial Framework Agreement40			
APPENDIX B - Employee Support Grant (ESG) after June 30, 201946			
APPENDIX C - Public Sector General Wage Increases47			
APPENDIX D	APPENDIX D - Service Improvement Allocation		

ARTICLE 1 - PREAMBLE

1.1 Purpose of the Agreement

(a) The purpose of this agreement is to establish and maintain orderly collective bargaining procedures between the Employer and the Union.

(b) The parties to this agreement share a desire to improve the quality of the service of School District #81. Accordingly, they are determined to establish, within the framework provided by the law, an effective working relationship at all levels of the public schools service in which members of the bargaining unit are employed.

1.2 Future Legislation

In the event that any future legislation renders null and void or materially alters any provision of this agreement, the remaining provisions shall remain in effect for the term of the agreement, and the parties hereto shall negotiate a mutually agreeable provision to be substituted for the provision so rendered null and void or materially altered.

1.3 Conflict with Regulations

In the event that there is a conflict between the contents of this agreement and any regulation made by the Employer, or on behalf of the Employer, this agreement shall take precedence over the said regulation.

1.4 Use of Terms

(a) Masculine and Feminine

The masculine and feminine gender may be used interchangeably throughout this agreement. Whenever one gender is used it shall be construed as meaning the other if the facts or context require.

(b) Singular and Plural

Wherever the singular is used the same shall be construed as meaning the plural if the facts so require.

1.5 Harassment

(a) The Employer and the Union recognize the benefit to be derived from a work environment free from harassment. The parties agree to foster and promote such an environment.

(b) Harassment is defined as: deliberate gestures or comments which serve no legitimate work related purpose, that ought reasonably to be known to be unwelcome by the recipient, directed towards an individual on the basis of age, race, gender, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, disability, marital status, sexual orientation, family status, or a conviction of offence for which a pardon was granted.

1.6 Sexual Harassment in the Workplace

(a) Sexual harassment violates the fundamental rights, dignity and integrity of the individual. School District #81 Fort Nelson in cooperation with the BCGEU is committed to providing a work environment free from sexual harassment for all employees.

(b) Sexual harassment is any unwelcome comment or conduct of a sexual nature that may detrimentally affect the work environment or lead to adverse job-related consequences for the victim of the harassment.

Sexual harassment includes, but is not limited to, unwanted physical contact, sexual advances, requests for sexual favours, suggestive or offensive comments or gestures emphasizing sexuality, sexual identity, or sexual orientation.

1.7 Harassment/Sexual Harassment Complaint Procedures

If an employee believes that they are a victim of harassment/sexual harassment, they shall have the right to be relieved from their duties without loss of pay in order to speak with a union steward.

(a) Step 1

The complainant, if comfortable with that approach, may choose to speak to or correspond directly with the alleged harasser to express their feelings about the situation.

Before proceeding to Step 2, the complainant may approach their administrative officer, steward or other contact person to discuss potential means of resolving the complaint and to request assistance in resolving the matter. If the matter is resolved to the complainant's satisfaction the matter is deemed to be resolved.

(b) *Step 2*

(1) If a complainant chooses not to meet with the alleged harasser, or no agreement for resolution of the complaint has been reached, or an agreement for resolution has been breached by the alleged harasser, a complaint may be filed with the superintendent or designate.

(2) The Employer shall notify in writing the alleged harasser of the complaint and provide notice of investigation.

(3) In the event the superintendent is involved either as the complainant or alleged harasser, the complaint shall, at the complainant's discretion, be immediately referred to either BCPSEA or a third party who shall have been named by prior agreement of the Employer and the Union who shall proceed to investigate the complaint in accordance with Step 3 and report to the Board.

(c) Step 3

(1) The Employer shall investigate the complaint. The investigation shall be conducted by a person who shall have training and/or experience in investigating complaints of harassment. The complainant may request that the investigator shall be of the same gender as the complainant and where practicable the request will not be denied.

(2) The investigation shall be conducted as soon as is reasonably possible and shall be completed in ten (10) working days unless otherwise agreed to by the parties, such agreement not to be unreasonably withheld.

1.8 Remedies

(a) Where the investigation determines harassment has taken place, the complainant shall, when appropriate, be entitled to but not limited to:

(1) reinstatement of sick leave used as a result of the harassment; and

(2) any necessary counselling to deal with the negative effects of the harassment; and

(3) redress of any career advancement or success denied due to the negative effects of the harassment; and

(4) recovery of other losses and/or remedies which are directly related to the harassment.

(b) Where the investigator has concluded that harassment or sexual harassment has occurred, and the harasser is a member of the bargaining unit, any disciplinary sanctions that are taken against the harasser shall be done in accordance with provisions in the agreement regarding discipline.

(c) The Union and the complainant shall be informed in writing that disciplinary action was or was not taken.

(d) If the harassment results in the transfer of an employee it shall be the harasser who is transferred, except where the complainant requests to be transferred.

(e) If the Employer fails to follow the provisions of the collective agreement, or the complainant is not satisfied with the remedy, the complainant may initiate a grievance at Step 3 of the grievance procedure. In the event the alleged harasser is the superintendent, the parties agree to refer the complaint directly to expedited arbitration.

1.9 Training

(a) The Employer, in consultation with the Union, shall be responsible for developing and implementing an ongoing harassment and sexual harassment awareness prevention program for all employees.

Where a program currently exists and meets the criteria listed in this agreement, such a program shall be deemed to satisfy the provisions of this article. The awareness program shall initially be for all employees and shall be scheduled at least once annually for all new employees to attend.

(b) Within twelve (12) months of the concluding of the collective agreement, the Employer shall have a training program in place. The program shall include but not be limited to:

(1) The definitions of harassment and sexual harassment as outlined in this agreement; and

(2) understanding situations that are not harassment or sexual harassment, including the exercise of an employer's managerial and/or supervisory rights and responsibilities; and

(3) developing an awareness of behaviour that is illegal and/or inappropriate; and

(4) outlining strategies to prevent harassment and sexual harassment; and

(5) a review of the resolution of harassment and sexual harassment as outlined in this agreement; and

(6) understanding malicious complaints and the consequences of such; and

(7) outlining any Board policy for dealing with harassment and sexual harassment; and

(8) outlining laws dealing with harassment and sexual harassment which apply to employees in BC.

ARTICLE 2 - UNION RECOGNITION AND RIGHTS

2.1 Bargaining Unit Defined

The bargaining unit, which is the unit for collective bargaining described in the certification for which the BC Government and Service Employees' Union was certified by the Labour Relations Board of BC on August 4, 1981, and varied on June 15, 1999, includes all employees of School District #81 except those employees in positions mutually agreed to between the parties as managerial and/or confidential exclusions, and teachers as described in the *School Act*.

It is hereby understood and agreed that the following three positions are excluded from the bargaining unit:

- (a) Administrative Assistant (Payroll 1.3 FTE)
- (b) Administrative Assistant (Education)
- (c) Supervisor of Administrative Services

2.2 Bargaining Agent or Recognition

The Employer recognizes the BC Government and Service Employees' Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees to whom the certification issued by the Labour Relations Board on August 4, 1981 and varied on June 15, 1999, applies.

2.3 Correspondence

The Employer agrees that all correspondence between the Employer and the Union related to matters covered in this agreement shall be sent to the President of the Union or his designate.

The Employer agrees that a copy of any correspondence between the Employer and any employee in the bargaining unit covered by this agreement pertaining to the interpretation or application of any clause in this agreement, shall be forwarded to the President of the Union or his designate.

2.4 No Other Agreement

No employee covered by this agreement shall be required or permitted to make a written or oral agreement with the Employer or its representatives which may conflict with the terms of this agreement.

2.5 No Discrimination for Union Activity

The Employer and the Union agree that there shall be no discrimination, interference, restriction, or coercion exercised or practised with respect to any employee for reason of membership or activity in the Union.

2.6 Recognition and Rights of Stewards

The Employer recognizes the Union's right to select stewards to represent employees. The Employer and the Union will agree on the number of stewards, taking into account both operational and geographic considerations. The Union agrees to provide the Employer with a list of the employees designated as stewards for each jurisdictional area. A steward, or their alternate, shall obtain the permission of their immediate supervisor before leaving their work to perform duties as a steward. Leave for this purpose shall be with pay. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld. On resuming their normal duties the steward shall notify their supervisor. Duties of the stewards shall include:

(a) investigation of complaints of an urgent nature; or

(b) investigation of grievances and assisting any employee which the steward represents in preparing and presenting a grievance in accordance with the grievance procedure; or

- (c) supervision of ballot boxes and other related functions during ratification votes; or
- (d) conducting worksite visits with the approval of the Superintendent; or

(e) carrying out duties within the realm of assigned safety responsibilities for stewards who are members of safety committees; or

(f) attending meetings called by management.

(g) other responsibilities as needed.

2.7 Bulletin Boards

The Employer shall provide bulletin board facilities for use of the Union, the sites to be determined by mutual agreement. The use of such bulletin board facilities shall be restricted to notices of meetings and other notices of interest to members of the Union.

2.8 Union Insignia

A union member shall have the right to wear or display recognized insignia of the Union.

2.9 Right to Refuse to Cross Picket Lines

All employees covered by this agreement shall have the right to refuse to cross a picket line arising out of a dispute as defined in the prevailing legislation. Any employee failing to report for duty shall be considered to be absent without pay. Failure to cross a picket line encountered in carrying out the Employer's business shall not be considered a violation of this agreement nor shall it be grounds for disciplinary action.

2.10 Time Off for Union Business

(a) Without Pay

Leave of absence without pay and without loss of seniority will be granted:

(1) to an elected or appointed representative of the Union to attend conventions of the Union and bodies to which the Union is affiliated;

(2) for elected or appointed representatives of the Union to attend to union business which requires them to leave their general work area;

(3) for three (3) employees who are representatives of the Union on a bargaining committee to attend meetings of the Bargaining Committee;

(4) to employees called by the Union to appear as witnesses before an arbitration board.

(b) With Pay

Leave of absence with pay and without loss of seniority will be granted to three employees who are representatives of the Union on the Union's Bargaining Committee to carry on negotiations with the Employer.

(c) The Union shall provide the Employer with reasonable notice prior to the commencement of leave under this article. It is understood that employees granted leave of absence pursuant to this article shall receive their current rate of pay while on leave of absence with pay. The Employer agrees that any of the above leaves of absence shall not be unreasonably withheld.

2.11 Emergency Services

The parties recognize that in the event of a strike or lockout, situations may arise of an emergency nature. To this end, the Employer and the Union will agree to provide services of an emergency nature.

ARTICLE 3 - UNION SECURITY

All employees of School District #81 shall, as a condition of employment, become members and maintain membership in the Union.

ARTICLE 4 - CHECK-OFF OF UNION DUES

(a) The Employer shall, as a condition of employment, deduct from the monthly wages or salary of each employee in the bargaining unit, whether or not the employee is a member of the Union, the amount of the regular monthly dues payable to the Union by a member of the Union. Every employee shall sign a check-off form authorizing this deduction in accordance with the prevailing legislation.

(b) The Employer shall deduct from any employee who is a member of the Union any assessments levied in accordance with the union constitution and/or bylaws and owing by the employee to the Union.

(c) Deductions of a fixed amount shall be made monthly in the second (2nd) payroll period of each month and membership dues or payment in lieu thereof shall be considered as owing in the month for which they are so deducted.

(d) All deductions shall be remitted to the Union or its assigns not later than twenty-eight (28) days after the date of deduction.

(e) The Employer will submit union dues remittance by Electronic Fund Transfer. The EFT will be submitted with an email to <u>direct.deposit@bcgeu.ca</u> including the EFT date and dollar amount.

(f) Each EFT email will also include:

- (1) Employer name
- (2) Pay period type (eg: monthly, semi-monthly, biweekly, etc.)
- (3) Pay period number
- (4) Pay period end date
- (5) Pay period pay date

(g) Before the Employer is obliged to deduct any amount under Section (a) of this article, the Union must advise the Employer in writing of the fixed amount of its regular monthly dues. The amount so advised shall continue to be the amount to be deducted until changed by further written notice to the Employer signed by the staff representative of the Union. Upon receipt of such notice, such changed amount shall be the amount deducted.

(h) From the date of the signing of this agreement and for its duration, no employee organization other than the Union shall be permitted to have membership dues or other monies deducted by the Employer from the pay of the employees in the bargaining unit.

(i) The Employer will provide to the Union on an annual basis a report of employees who have ceased employment and the *Record of Employment (ROE) Code* used in Block 16 of the ROE form for each of those employees.

Employee Information

The Employer will provide to the Union with every regular dues remittance the information provided in the chart below. The information will be provided electronically in the file formats ".*csv*".

If the Employer is unable to provide the file in ".csv" format, then ".xls" or ".xlsx" file formats are acceptable.

Column Order	Name	Format	Format Description
1	Employee Number		
2	Member Last Name		
3	Member First Name		
4	Dues	XXXX.XX	No commas or dollar signs
5	Gross Wages for Paid Period	XXXX.XX	No commas or dollar signs
6	Job/Position Title		
7	Service Start Date	yyyyMMdd	
8	Appointment Code		
9	Work Location Name		
10	Work Location Address		
11	Member Address		
12	Member Work Phone	XXXXXXXXXXX	10 digits, no dashes or spaces
13	Member Home Phone	XXXXXXXXXXX	10 digits, no dashes or spaces
14	Member Cell Phone	XXXXXXXXXXX	10 digits, no dashes or spaces
15	Member Home Email		

* If this column is NOT provided it MUST be included in the data as a BLANK COLUMN.

ARTICLE 5 - EMPLOYER AND UNION SHALL ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES

The Employer agrees to acquaint new employees with the fact that a collective agreement is in effect and with the conditions of employment set out in the articles dealing with union security and dues check-off.

ARTICLE 6 - RIGHTS OF EMPLOYER

The Union recognizes the rights of the Employer to operate and manage the schools in accordance with its commitments and responsibilities, and to make and alter from time to time rules and regulations to be observed by employees; such rules and regulations shall not be contrary to any provisions of this agreement.

The Employer shall always have the right to hire, assign, promote, discipline and discharge employees for proper cause subject to the provisions of this agreement.

ARTICLE 7 - EMPLOYER/UNION RELATIONS

7.1 Representation

No employee or group of employees shall undertake to represent the Union at meetings with the Employer without the proper authorization of the Union. To implement this, the Union shall supply the Employer with the names of its officers and similarly the Employer shall supply the Union with a list of its supervisory or other personnel with whom the Union may be required to transact business.

7.2 Union Bargaining Committees

A union bargaining committee shall be appointed and consist of three (3) members of the bargaining unit together with the staff representative of the Union. The Union shall have the right at any time to have the assistance of members of the staff of the Union when negotiating with the Employer.

7.3 Union Representatives

The Employer agrees that access to its premises will be granted to members of the staff of the Union when dealing or negotiating with the Employer, as well as for the purpose of investigating and assisting in the

settlement of a grievance. Members of union staff shall notify the Secretary-Treasurer in advance of their intention and their purpose for entering and shall not interfere with the operation of the section concerned. In order to facilitate the orderly, as well as the confidential investigation of grievances, the Employer will make available to the union representatives or stewards temporary use of an office or similar facility.

7.4 Technical Information

The Employer agrees to provide the Union with such information that is available relating to employees in the bargaining unit, as may be required by the Union for collective bargaining purposes.

ARTICLE 8 - GRIEVANCES

8.1 Grievance Procedure

The Employer and the Union recognize that grievances may arise concerning:

(a) differences between the parties respecting the interpretation, application, operation, or any alleged violation of a provision of this agreement or Arbitral Award, including a question as to whether or not a matter is subject to arbitration; or

(b) the dismissal, discipline or suspension of an employee bound by this agreement. The procedure for resolving a grievance shall be the grievance procedure in this article.

8.2 Step 1

In the first (1st) step of the grievance procedure, every effort shall be made to settle the dispute with their supervisor. The aggrieved employee shall have the right to have their steward present at such a discussion. If the dispute is not resolved orally, the aggrieved employee may submit a written grievance, through the union steward, to Step 2 of the grievance procedure.

8.3 Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance

An employee who wishes to present a grievance at Step 2 in the manner prescribed in Section 8.4, must do so no later than thirty (30) days after the date:

(a) on which he was notified orally or in writing, of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance;

(b) on which he first became aware of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance.

8.4 Step 2

(a) Subject to the time limits in Article 8.3, the employee may present a grievance at this level by:

(1) recording their grievance on the appropriate grievance form, setting out the nature of the grievance and the circumstances from which it arose;

(2) stating the article or articles of the agreement infringed upon or alleged to have been violated, and the remedy or correction required; and

- (3) transmitting this grievance to their supervisor through the union steward.
- (b) The supervisor shall:
 - (1) forward the grievance to the Secretary-Treasurer;

(2) provide the employee with a receipt stating the date on which the grievance was received.

8.5 Time Limit to Reply at Step 2

The Secretary-Treasurer shall reply in writing to an employee's grievance within fourteen (14) days of receiving the grievance at Step 2.

8.6 Step 3

The staff representative of the Union, or their designate, may present a grievance at Step 3:

(a) within fourteen (14) days after the decision has been conveyed to them by the Secretary-Treasurer;

(b) within fourteen (14) days after the Employer's reply was due.

8.7 Time Limit to Reply at Step 3

The Chief Executive Officer shall reply in writing to the grievance within thirty (30) days of receipt of the grievance at Step 3.

8.8 Failure to Act

If the staff representative of the Union, or their designate, does not present a grievance to the next higher level within the prescribed time limits, the grievance will be deemed to be abandoned. However, the Union shall not be deemed to have prejudiced their position on any future grievance.

8.9 Time Limit to Submit to Arbitration

Failing satisfactory settlement at Step 3, and pursuant to Article 9, the staff representative, or his designate, may inform the Employer of his intention to submit the dispute to arbitration within:

- (a) Thirty (30) days after the Employer's decision has been received;
- (b) Thirty (30) days after the Employer's decision was due.

8.10 Administrative Provisions

(a) Grievances and replies at Step 3 of the grievance procedure and notification to arbitrate shall be by registered mail, or FAX, or any other mutually agreed upon means.

(b) Grievances, replies and notification shall be deemed to be presented on the day on which they are registered, and received on the day they were delivered to the appropriate office of the Employer or the Union.

(c) In the event of a dispute, strike, lockout, or other work stoppage in the Canada Post office, within British Columbia, this section shall not apply.

8.11 Dismissal and Suspension Grievances

(a) The Employer shall notify an employee in writing of a decision to suspend or discharge the employee and shall in the notice indicate the reasons for the action.

(b) A copy of the written notice of dismissal or suspension shall be forwarded to the President of the Union or his designate, within five (5) days of the action being taken.

(c) The employee, within five (5) working days of receiving the notice, may file a grievance regarding the Employer's action.

(d) The grievance shall be heard by an arbitration board (or a single arbitrator if mutually agreed) within ten (10) working days of filing. The Chairman, or single arbitrator, shall be selected from a mutually agreed list on the basis of the person who is available to hear the case within ten (10) days.

(e) The parties may each name a nominee to the board, but the nominees must be available on the date acceptable to the Chairman.

(f) The Arbitration Board shall announce its decision orally or by letter within ten (10) working days of the hearing, with written reasons to follow.

(g) This article shall not apply for suspensions of three (3) days or less. Such suspensions shall be subject to the normal grievance procedure.

8.12 Deviation from Grievance Procedure

The Employer agrees that after a grievance has been initiated by the Union, the Employer's representative will not enter into discussion or negotiation, with respect to the grievance, either directly or indirectly with the aggrieved employee without the consent of the Union. In the event that after having initiated a grievance through the grievance procedure, an employee endeavours to pursue the same grievance through any other channel, then the Union agrees that pursuant to this article the grievance shall be considered to have been abandoned.

8.13 Policy Grievance

Where either party to this agreement disputes the general application, interpretation, or alleged violation of an article of this agreement, the dispute shall be discussed initially with the Employer and the Union as the case may be, within sixty (60) days of the occurrence. Where no satisfactory agreement is reached, either party may submit the dispute to arbitration, as set out in Article 9 of the agreement.

8.14 Technical Objections to Grievances

It is the intent of both parties to this agreement that no grievance shall be defeated merely because of a technical error other than time limitations in processing the grievance through the grievance procedure. To this end, an arbitration board shall have the power to allow all necessary amendments to the grievance and the power to waive formal procedural irregularities in the processing of a grievance in order to determine the real matter in dispute and to render a decision according to equitable principles and the justice of the case.

8.15 Effective Date of Settlements

Settlements reached at any step of the grievance procedure in this article, other than 8.13, shall be applied retroactively to the date of the occurrence of the action or situation which gave rise to the grievance, but not prior to the effective date of the agreement in effect at the time of the occurrence or the date set by a board of arbitration.

8.16 Amending of Time Limits

The time limits fixed in this grievance procedure may be altered by mutual consent of the parties, but the same must be in writing.

ARTICLE 9 - ARBITRATION

9.1 Notification

Where a difference arising between the parties relating to the interpretation, application or administration of this agreement, including any questions as to whether a matter is arbitrable, or where an allegation is made that a term or condition of this agreement has been violated, either of the parties may, after exhausting the grievance procedure in Article 8, notify the other party within thirty (30) days of the receipt of the reply at Step 3, of its desire to submit the difference or allegation to an arbitration board.

9.2 Pre-Arbitration

The Chief Executive Officer or his designate shall meet with the union representative within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the Union's notice of the intent to arbitrate. The parties will attempt to resolve the grievance, or alternatively explore common ground respecting the matter and agree upon an arbitrator from the following list:

- (a) Chris Sullivan
- (b) Marguerite Jackson
- (c) Ron Keras
- (d) Judi Korbin

The arbitrators shall be used on a rotational basis, provided they are available to convene a hearing within a reasonable length of time.

9.3 Decision of the Arbitrator

The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final, binding and enforceable on the parties. The Arbitrator shall have the power to dispose of a grievance by any arrangement deemed just and equitable however, the Arbitrator shall not have the power to change this agreement by altering, modifying or amending any provision.

9.4 Time Limit for Decision

An arbitrator shall render a written decision to the parties within thirty (30) calendar days of the date the arbitration hearing is concluded. This time period may be altered by consent of the parties.

9.5 Disagreement on Decision

Should the parties disagree as to the meaning of the Arbitrator's decision, either party may apply to the Arbitrator to reconvene to clarify the decision, which he shall make every effort to do within seven (7) days.

9.6 Costs

The parties to this agreement shall jointly bear the cost of the Arbitrator and each of the parties shall be responsible for the cost of its own representatives and witnesses.

ARTICLE 10 - DISMISSAL, SUSPENSION AND DISCIPLINE

10.1 Burden of Proof

In all cases of discipline, the burden of proof of just cause shall rest with the Employer.

An employee shall be given a copy of any document placed on the employee's file which might be the basis of disciplinary action. Should an employee dispute such entry in their file, they shall be entitled recourse through the grievance procedure. The Employer may dismiss or otherwise discipline an employee for just and reasonable cause. Notice of dismissal or suspension shall be in writing and shall set forth the reasons for discipline.

10.3 Employee Records

(a) Records concerning an employee's job performance that have been listed for over twelve (12) months will be withdrawn at the employee's request, provided there has been no further offence.

(b) The Employer agrees not to introduce as evidence in any disciplinary hearing any document from the file of an employee, the existence of which the employee was not aware of at the time of filing.

(c) The staff representative of the Union or their designate, shall, upon written authority of an employee, be entitled to review an employee's personnel file, in the office in which the file is normally kept during regular office hours, in order to facilitate the investigation of a grievance.

(d) The record of any employee shall not be used against them at any time after the employee was entitled under (a) above to have the record withdrawn.

(e) Failure to grieve previous discipline, or to pursue such a grievance to arbitration, shall not be considered an admission that such discipline was justified.

10.4 Evaluation Reports

Where a formal evaluation of an employee's performance is carried out, the employee shall be given sufficient opportunity after the interview to read and review the evaluation. Provision shall be made on the evaluation form for an employee to sign it. The form shall provide for the employee's signature in two (2) places, one (1) indicating that the employee has read and accepts the evaluation, and the other indicating that the employee disagrees with the evaluation. The employee shall sign in one (1) of the places provided. An employee shall, upon request, receive a copy of this evaluation report at the time of signing. An evaluation report shall not be changed after an employee has signed it, without the knowledge of the employee.

10.5 Right to have Steward Present

(a) Where a supervisor intends to interview an employee for disciplinary purposes or the employee being interviewed believes that discipline might arise as a result of the interview, the supervisor shall make every effort to notify the employee in advance of the purpose of the interview in order that the employee may contact their steward, providing that this does not result in an undue delay of the appropriate action being taken.

(b) A steward shall have the right to consult with a staff representative of the Union and to have a local union representative present at any discussion with supervisory personnel which the steward believes might be the basis of disciplinary action against the steward providing that this does not result in an undue delay of the appropriate action being taken.

10.6 Rejection During Probation (Newly Hired Employees)

The Employer may dismiss a probationary employee for just cause. The test of dismissal for just cause shall be a test of suitability for the probationary employee for continued employment in the position to

which they have been appointed, provided that the factors involved in suitability could reasonably be expected to affect work performance.

10.7 Abandonment of Position

An employee who fails to report for duty for five (5) consecutive working days without informing the Employer of the reason for their absence will be presumed to have abandoned their position. An employee shall be afforded the opportunity to rebut such presumption and demonstrate that there were reasonable grounds for not informing the Employer.

ARTICLE 11 - SENIORITY

11.1 Definition of Employees

(a) Regular employees are those who are employed for continuous full or part-time work and includes sessional staff (ten [10] month employees).

(b) Temporary employees are those employed for a minimum of twenty (20) consecutive working days and a maximum of ninety (90) consecutive working days. All temporary employees shall receive a letter of appointment clearly stating the employment status and expected duration of employment.

(c) (1) Term certain employees are hired to replace employees who are absent on General Leave for Education purposes, sick leave, Maternity, Adoption leave and/or positions related to specific one time government grants. They shall receive a letter of appointment clearly stating the expected duration of employment.

(2) Any difficulties arising out of this article shall be discussed at the Union/Management Committee level, prior to a grievance being filed.

- (3) Term certain employees are not entitled to access to Article 13.
- (d) (1) Support staff casual employees are those who are employed for less than twenty (20) consecutive working days. Casual employees are not entitled to the following Articles; 11, 12, 13, 16 (except as provided by legislation), 17, 18, 19, 20, 22, 23 (except Articles 23.02(a) and 23.10) 24, 25, 26.8, 27, EFAP.

(2) Maintenance staff casual employees are those employees who are employed for less than one hundred twenty (120) consecutive working days. These employees are not entitled to the following Articles; 11, 12, 13, 16 (except as provided by legislation), 17, 18, 19, 20, 22, 23 (except Articles 23.02(a) and 23.10) 24, 25, 26.8, 27, EFAP.

(e) Students are those employees that are registered as full-time high school students in the current school year. They are employed for less than one hundred twenty (120) consecutive working days. Students are not entitled to the following Articles: 11, 12, 13, 16 (except as provided by legislation), 17, 18, 19, 20, 22, 23 (except Articles 23.2(a) and 23.10), 24, 25, 26.8 and 27.

11.2 Seniority Defined

(a) Seniority is defined as the length of service in the bargaining unit and shall include service with the Employer prior to the certification or recognition of the Union. Seniority shall operate on a bargaining unit-wide basis.

(b) Service seniority shall be calculated on total regular hours worked and shall include paid holidays and annual vacation. In the event two (2) or more employees have the same seniority the tie breaker shall be determined by chance.

(c) Temporary employees shall become regular employees and shall be placed on the seniority list when they have completed ninety (90) days of employment, including paid statutory holidays. For the purposes of layoff and recall prior to inclusion on the regular seniority list, a 'temporary' seniority list shall be maintained. A temporary employee shall be placed on this seniority list upon completion of thirty (30) days worked.

(d) Term certain employees not on leave from a regular position will accrue seniority on a "*term certain*" list. If successful in obtaining regular employment within ninety (90) days after the completion of their assignment, term certain employees will be credited with seniority retroactively.

11.3 Seniority List

The Employer shall maintain a seniority list showing each employee's accumulated seniority. An up-to-date seniority list shall be sent to the Union and posted on all bulletin boards in September and February of each year.

11.4 Probation for Newly Hired Employees

(a) Probation for an employee means that period that an employee is on trial in the position to which they were hired.

(b) A newly hired employee shall be on probation only for the first sixty (60) working days of their employment. During the probationary period, the employee shall be entitled to all rights and benefits of this agreement. After completion of the probationary period, seniority shall be effective from the original date of employment.

11.5 Loss of Seniority

An employee shall not lose seniority rights if they are absent from work because of sickness, disability, accident, layoff or leave of absence approved by the Employer.

An employee shall only lose their seniority in the event:

(a) they are discharged for just cause and is not reinstated;

(b) subject to Clause 11.6, they voluntarily terminates their employment or abandons their position subject to Clause 10.7;

(c) they are on layoff for more than fifteen (15) months;

(d) after notification by registered mail, they fail to return to full-time work within five (5) working days except for reasons of illness or other just cause. The employee shall be responsible for keeping the Employer informed of their current address.

11.6 Transfer and Seniority Outside Bargaining Unit

Except for temporary substitution, no employee shall be transferred to a position outside the bargaining unit without their consent. If an employee is transferred to a position outside of the bargaining unit, they shall retain their seniority accumulated up to the date of leaving the unit, but will not accumulate any further seniority. Such employee shall have the right to return to a position in the bargaining unit during their trial period, which shall be a maximum of one (1) year. If an employee returns to the bargaining unit,

they shall be placed in a job consistent with their seniority. Such return shall not result in the layoff or bumping of an employee holding greater seniority.

11.7 Re-Employment

A regular employee who resigns their position and within ninety (90) days is re-employed as a regular employee shall be granted a leave of absence without pay covering those days absent and shall retain all provisions and rights in relation to seniority and other fringe benefits.

ARTICLE 12 - STAFFING/STAFF DEVELOPMENT

12.1 Promotion, Demotion and Transfer

- (a) Promotion means a change from an employee's position to one (1) with a higher maximum salary.
- (b) Demotion means a change from an employee's position to one (1) with a lower maximum salary.

(c) Transfer refers to the movement of an employee from one (1) position to another which does not constitute a demotion or promotion.

12.2 Posting

All positions within the bargaining unit that are vacant, increased by more than one (1) hour per day or new positions that are to be filled, shall be posted on the bulletin boards for a period of not less than four (4)working days prior to the closing date. It is understood that if a position(s) hours are increased on more than one (1) occasion it shall be posted. Such posting shall contain the following information:

- (a) classification;
- (b) salary range;
- (c) job duties;
- (d) hours of work.

If an employee is required to use their own automobile in the performance of their duties, the Employer shall ensure that the position posting or advertisement shall include this requirement.

The Employer will include on all job postings within the bargaining unit, the information as how an applicant can apply for a Union Observer.

In order that all employees, both current and laid off, have an equal opportunity to apply on vacant or new bargaining unit positions, employees shall be allowed to submit a "*Letter of Preference*" indicating which position/classification they wish to apply on. Such letters may indicate a preference for full or part-time work and/or the preferred worksite.

Letters of Preference shall remain valid for three (3) months.

12.3 Concurrent Advertising

Advertising for vacancies may be conducted concurrently within the school district and in the outside media. The Employer shall process and consider all in-service applications prior to those from without the bargaining unit.

12.4 Promotion and Transfer Criteria

In making staff changes, transfers or promotions, the criteria shall be merit. The factors used to determine merit shall be education, skills, knowledge, experience, years of continuous employment in the employ of School District #81, and any other matters which are necessary or desirable, having regard to the nature

of the duties to be performed and consistent with the classification standards for the classification concerned.

12.5 Union Observer

The President of the Union or their designate may sit as an observer on a selection panel, for positions in the bargaining unit. The observer shall be a disinterested party. This clause shall not apply to excluded positions.

12.6 Notification

The name of the successful in-service candidate will be posted. All unsuccessful candidates shall be notified. Additionally, unsuccessful candidates may request an interview with the appropriate supervisor to discuss the decision if they so desire.

12.7 Trial Period on Promotions

Successful applicants shall be placed on trial for a period of the first sixty (60) working days. In the event the employee proves unsatisfactory during the trial period they shall be returned to their former or similar position without loss of seniority or salary and any other employee promoted or transferred because of this rearrangement of position shall be treated likewise.

12.8 Training Courses

Where the Employer has required the employee to attend training courses, travel expenses, meal expenses, accommodation expenses and receipted childcare expenses shall be paid by the Employer. Time spent attending courses shall be considered time worked, for the purpose of wage benefits and subject to Article 15.

12.9 Career Development

(a) (1) The provisions of this article are intended to assist employees in maintaining, improving and developing skills and knowledge. It is recognized that the Employer and the employee benefit from Career Development.

(2) The parties recognize that because of the geographic remoteness of the School District, special efforts must be made to ensure that priority for Career Development is made to employees.

(3) "*Career Development*" may include but is not limited to include educational programs or courses leading to diploma, certification or accreditation. It does not include programs or courses required by the Employer to be taken by the employee to meet basic requirements of the job for which the employee was hired. Career development is not a replacement for in-service training.

(4) The Employer will extend any cost savings on purchasing of equipment or books to employees in the bargaining unit. Additionally, Career Development funds may be used to offset associated cost of the purchase.

(5) For purposes of this agreement, all leave entitlements and career development allocations are based on a BCGEU member being employed for a complete school year.

(b) Career Development Committee

The Committee shall be comprised of a minimum of three (3) members appointed by the Union. The School District is invited to appoint a liaison person to the Committee who will be a voting member.

(c) Career Development Fund

(1) The Employer agrees to allocate, on July 1st each year, ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) to the Career Development Fund.

(2) Funds applied for, granted, and not utilized by an individual during a school year, shall be carried over for the individual during the following school year, subject to the approval of the Career Development Committee. Such accumulation shall not exceed two (2) consecutive school years.

(3) Funds not utilized during a school year, and not applicable to Clause 2, will be carried over to the following school year to be used for career development activities. These funds will be administered by the Career Development Committee.

(4) Time off with pay shall be granted to employees who partake in Career Development during work time. Such time shall be deducted from the Special Leave allotment referred to in Article 19.1.

(d) Personal Career Development Contributions

(1) The Employer will make available, through payroll deduction, the ability for employees to set aside additional funds for the use of Professional Development. The amount to be deducted shall be determined by the employee, in July of each year, and may be accumulated from year to year.

ARTICLE 13 - LAYOFFS AND RECALLS

13.1 Definition of Layoff

A layoff shall be defined as a reduction in the workforce or any reduction of hours.

There shall be three types of layoffs:

Category 1: Layoffs which are occasioned by unscheduled, unexpected, emergency occurrences and which do not exceed five (5) days per occurrence.

Category 2: Layoffs which are occasioned by the summer closure of schools.

Category 3: Layoffs which exceed five (5) days.

13.2 Role of Seniority in Layoffs

Both parties recognize that job security shall increase in proportion to hours worked. Casual and temporary employees shall be laid off first.

13.3 Pre-Layoff Canvass

Prior to layoff of any employees, excluding temporary and casual employees, the Employer shall canvass all employees in order of seniority within the affected classification, to invite:

- (a) Layoff with recall rights; or
- (b) Severance pay, pursuant to Article 13.9; or
- (c) Early retirement (where eligible).

13.4 Advance Notice of Layoff

In the event of Category 1 layoffs, the employee shall be paid for the full shift scheduled if the employee has commenced work on that shift.

In the event of Category 3 layoffs, the Employer shall provide twenty (20) working days' notice prior to the effective date of layoff. If the employee has not had the opportunity to work the twenty (20) days they shall be paid those days for which the work was not made available.

13.5 Filling of Vacancies

Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 12, an employee shall fill a vacancy in their classification within a geographical location of their choice (i.e.: Fort Nelson or Toad River) with equivalent hours prior to exercising their bumping rights in Article 13.6.

13.6 Bumping Procedure

For the purpose of this article equivalent hours means a difference of no more or less than one-half ($\frac{1}{2}$) hour per day. In the event that there is no junior employee with equivalent hours the employee shall bump the most junior employee with the closest hours but not exceeding their own.

An employee who has been laid off under Category 3, may elect to bump. Such right shall be exercised within five (5) full working days of receiving notice.

An employee who elects to utilize their seniority and bump into another position shall do so in the following order:

(a) Bump the most junior employee in their classification, within the geographical location of their choice (i.e.: Fort Nelson or Toad River) with equivalent hours.

(b) Bump the most junior employee in another classification, for which they are qualified, within the geographical location of their choice (i.e.: Fort Nelson or Toad River) with equivalent hours.

All employees who move to a new position in another classification shall be required to serve a forty (40) working day trial period. If the employee proves to be unsatisfactory during this period they shall be given the choice to be placed on the recall list or accept severance.

Employees shall be deemed qualified for different classifications if they have worked in those classifications during their employment with School District #81.

13.7 Recall Procedures

Employees shall be recalled to available work for which they are qualified, within their geographical location, with equivalent hours, in order of seniority before temporary employees are recalled.

Employees who refuse a recall for available work for which they are qualified, within their geographical location, with equivalent hours, shall be deemed to have resigned without severance.

Pursuant to Article 11, such employees shall be on a recall list for fifteen (15) months.

13.8 No New Employees

New employees shall not be hired until those laid off have been given an opportunity of recall, if qualified.

13.9 Severance Pay

An employee, upon receipt of notice of layoff, may within five (5) full working days elect resignation with severance pay, at the rate of five percent (5%) of current annual salary for each completed year of employment, to a maximum of one (1) year annual salary.

13.10 Continuation of Benefits

The Employer agrees to pay their share of the monthly premium up to two (2) months to the Medical Services Plan, Extended Health, Dental and Group Live Plans for employees laid off. In the event of a longer layoff, employees so affected will be given the right to continue their coverage through direct payments, provided the plan permits such coverage.

13.11 Grievance on Layoffs, Bumping and Recalls

Grievances concerning layoffs and recalls shall be initiated at Step 3 of the Grievance procedure.

13.12 Exception of Application

Except as provided in Article 13.10, Article 13 shall not apply to normal summer layoff of regular ten (10) month employees.

ARTICLE 14 - HOURS OF WORK

14.1 Workweek

(a) The normal workweek shall consist of five (5), seven (7) hour days scheduled between 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., Monday to Friday. Starting and finishing times may be adjusted up to thirty (30) minutes with mutual agreement from the Union. The adjusting of starting and finishing times shall not take place on more than two (2) occasions per year.

(b) The normal workweek for Maintenance Workers shall consist of five (5), eight (8) hour days, scheduled between 7:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. Starting and finishing times may be adjusted up to one (1) hour with mutual agreement from the Union. Additionally, the parties may agree to work a compressed workweek (e.g.: four [4], ten [10] hour days and three [3] days off).

14.2 Emergency Closures

No bargaining unit member shall be deprived of any wages due to emergency school closures.

14.3 Rest Periods

All employees shall have two (2), fifteen (15) minute rest periods in each work period in excess of six (6) hours, one rest period to be granted before and one (1) after the meal period. Employees working a shift of three and one-half (3½) hours but not more than six (6) hours, shall receive one (1) rest period during such a shift. Rest periods shall not begin until one (1) hour after the commencement of work or not later than one (1) hour before either the meal period or the end of the shift. Rest periods shall be taken without loss of pay to the employee.

14.4 Meal Periods

(a) Meal periods shall be scheduled as close as possible to the middle of the workday or shift. The length of the meal period shall be established by the supervisor after discussion with employees at the local level and shall not be less than thirty (30) minutes nor more than sixty (60) minutes.

(b) An employee shall be entitled to take their meal period away from the workstation. Where this cannot be done, the meal period shall be considered as time worked.

14.5 Consultation Time

Educational Assistants, Personal Attendants, Youth Care Workers and Aboriginal Support Workers who require or are required for consultation, and who otherwise are unable to meet during their normal working hours for whatever reason may be granted up to one (1) hour per week with pay at the request of the Educational Assistant, Personal Attendant, Youth Care Workers, Aboriginal Support Worker or the Teacher and authorization of the Principal in order to meet at a mutually agreeable time or times.

ARTICLE 15 - OVERTIME

15.1 Overtime Entitlement

(a) All authorized overtime shall be compensated in thirty (30) minute increments. However, employees shall not be entitled to any compensation for periods of overtime of less than five (5) minutes per day.

(b) (1) a part-time support staff employee shall earn overtime for all hours in excess of seven (7) hours per day.

(2) a part-time maintenance employee shall earn overtime for all hours in excess of eight (8) hours per day.

A part-time employee shall be paid regular hourly rate for days worked in excess of scheduled days, Saturdays and Sundays excepted.

15.2 Compensation for Working Overtime

(a) Overtime worked before and/or after an employee's normal workday shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half times $(1\frac{1}{2}x)$ for the first two (2) hours worked and double-time (2x) thereafter. Overtime worked on an employee's scheduled day of rest shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2}x)$ the employee's rate for the first two (2) hours worked. All additional hours worked on their days of rest shall be paid at double-time (2x) the employee's rate of pay.

(b) Employees shall have the option of being compensated for overtime in cash or compensatory time off. Banked overtime shall be taken in cash or time off prior to September 1st of each year.

(c) If an employee elects to take compensatory time off, the Employer shall make every reasonable effort to schedule such time off by mutual agreement.

(d) If mutual agreement on the scheduling of compensatory time off cannot be reached the employee may elect to receive overtime in cash for overtime earned.

(e) Where the employee opts for payment in cash, the Employer shall make every reasonable effort to make payment by the end of the month following the month in which:

- (1) overtime was worked; and/or
- (2) cash payment was elected as provided for in 15.2(d) of this agreement.
- (f) Overtime must be authorized by the Employer, in advance, except in an emergency.

15.3 Callout for Maintenance Employees

(a) Maintenance employees called back to work on their regular time off shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours overtime pay at the applicable rate or shall be paid the applicable rate for the time worked, whichever is greater.

(b) Maintenance employees called in to work shall be paid their regular rate of pay for the entire period spent at the Employer's place of business, with a minimum of two (2) hours' pay at their regular rate of pay if they do not commence work, and a minimum of four (4) hours' pay at their regular rate if they commence work.

(c) The Foreman shall be paid only for hours (4) worked.

15.4 Provision of Meals

When an employee is required to work a minimum of two (2) hours overtime immediately before or after completion of their scheduled daily hours they shall be provided with a meal or shall be compensated in the amount of one-third (½) of the daily meal allowance. A meal break of one-half (½) hour with pay will be given plus reasonable additional time without pay, if required.

ARTICLE 16 - PAID HOLIDAYS

16.1 Paid Holidays

(a) The following have been designated as paid holidays:

New Year's Day	Labour Day
Good Friday	Thanksgiving Day
Easter Monday	Remembrance Day
Queen's Birthday	Christmas Day
Canada Day	Boxing Day
British Columbia Day	Family Day

or any other day proclaimed by the Dominion or provincial government as a holiday.

(1) In addition to the holidays mentioned above all regular employees in the bargaining unit shall receive one (1) additional floating holiday, to be taken at a mutually agreeable time between the Employer and the individual employee.

(b) When any of the above holidays falls on a normal non-working day and no other day is declared in substitution thereof, employees shall have the option of:

(1) receiving a day off work in lieu of the holiday, at their regular rate of pay, with scheduling of such day to be by mutual agreement; or

(2) adding a day to their annual vacation leave; or

(3) receiving pay for the holiday at their regular rate of pay.

(c) Holiday means the twenty-four (24) hour period commencing at 00.01 hours of a day designated as a paid holiday in this agreement.

(d) Regular and temporary employees shall be entitled to receive pay for all holidays referred to in 16.1(a), providing they worked or were paid for at least one (1) regular day in the ten (10) working days prior to such holiday.

(e) Regular day is defined as at least the number of hours which is normal for any given employee.

16.2 Holiday Falling on a Scheduled Workday

An employee who works on a designated holiday which is a scheduled workday shall be compensated at the rate of double-time (2x) for hours worked, plus a day off in lieu of the holiday. The scheduling of the lieu day shall be mutual consent.

16.3 Holiday Coinciding with Day of Vacation

Where an employee is on vacation leave and a day of paid holidays falls within that period, the paid holiday shall not count as a day of vacation.

16.4 Paid Holiday Leave

Payment for holidays will be made at an employee's basic pay, except if an employee has been working in a higher paid position than their regular position for a majority of the sixty (60) working days preceding their holiday in which case they shall receive the higher pay.

ARTICLE 17 - ANNUAL VACATIONS

17.1 Vacation Year

For the purpose of this article, the vacation year shall mean July 1st to June 30th.

17.2 Entitlement Credit

(a) Annual vacation entitlement shall be credited at July 1st of each year. Employees shall be entitled to take their full entitlement during the first vacation year.

(b) The annual entitlement shall be reduced by one-twelfth (1/12) for each month in which the employee does not receive pay for at least ten (10) days.

17.3 Annual Entitlement

(a) For twelve (12)-month employees entitlement to annual vacation with pay shall be:

up to four years continuous service at June 30	three weeks
four to seven	four weeks
eight to eleven	five weeks
twelve and thereafter	six weeks

(b) Employees who regularly work less than twelve (12) months per year shall receive, at the end of June or on termination, the following percentage of gross annual pay:

up to four years continuous service at June 30"	six percent
four to seven	eight percent
eight to eleven	ten percent
twelve and thereafter	twelve percent

(c) Such employees shall have a choice of Plan A, B, C and D. Written requests shall be made within one (1) week of commencement or return to work for the school year. The Plan selected shall continue from year to year unless notification is given to the contrary.

PLAN A: Vacation scheduled as days off with pay (i.e., Christmas and Spring Break), such pay to be deducted from the entitlement in Clause 17.3(b).

PLAN B: Vacation compensated on a percentage calculation added to each paycheque.

PLAN C: Vacation compensated on a percentage calculation and paid out with the final paycheque of the school year.

PLAN D: Vacation compensation paid out after the final paycheque of the school year, in amounts equivalent to the normal paycheque, each pay period until exhausted.

Note: The following Plans count as pensionable service: Plans A & D.

17.4 Vacation Scheduling

(a) Vacation schedules, once approved by the Employer, shall not be changed, other than in cases of emergency, except by mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer.

(b) Seniority shall be the criteria for resolving scheduling conflicts between employees, for the primary vacation period.

(c) Scheduling shall be by mutual agreement between the Employer and the employee.

(d) Maintenance workers who work twelve (12) months shall be restricted to taking a maximum of two (2) weeks' vacation during the months of June, July, August and September. Should the requirements of the Employer permit, this amount may be increased.

17.5 Unearned Vacation

Where an employee has taken more vacation than earned, the unearned portion shall be charged against future earned credits or recovered upon termination, whichever occurs first.

17.6 Vacation Pay

Payment for vacations will be made at an employee's basic pay except if an employee has been working in a higher-paid position than their regular position for a majority of the sixty (60) working days preceding their vacation, in which case they shall receive the higher rate.

17.7 Approved Leave of Absence with Pay During Vacations

Where an employee is qualified for bereavement, or any other approved leave with pay during their vacation period, there shall be no deduction from the vacation credits for such leave. The period of vacation so displaced shall be taken at a mutually agreed time. The burden of justification will lodge with the employee.

17.8 Vacation Carryover

An employee may carry over up to five (5) days' vacation leave per vacation year for two (2) consecutive vacation years, to a maximum of ten (10) days which must be taken not later than the third (3rd) consecutive vacation year. Employees in their first (1st) partial year of service, who commenced prior to January 1st of that year, may carry over up to five (5) days' vacation leave into their first (1st) vacation year. Except as provided in Article 17.3(b), an employee shall not receive cash in lieu of vacation time except upon termination.

17.9 Callback on Vacation

Employees who have commenced their annual vacation shall not be called back to work except in cases of extreme emergency.

17.10 No Reduction

No employee shall suffer any reduction in exiting vacation entitlement by reason of implementation of this article.

ARTICLE 18 - SICK LEAVE

18.1 Sick Leave Entitlement

(a) Regular and temporary employees shall earn sick leave entitlement at a rate of one and one-half (1½) days per month of service, to a maximum of eighteen (18) days per year. Part-time employees and ten (10)-month employees shall earn entitlement on a pro rata basis. Unused and accumulated annual entitlement shall be recorded in total hours and be carried forward from year to year.

(b) Sick leave shall not be earned during unpaid leave of absence or layoff. Annual sick leave shall be credited to a regular employee at September of each year.

(c) Sick leave entitlement used but not earned prior to termination shall be recovered by the Employer on termination. The Employer may request a report from a qualified medical practitioner for leave periods which exceed three (3) days.

ARTICLE 19 - LEAVE

19.1 Specific Leave

All regular employees shall be entitled to specific leave at their regular rate of pay, not to exceed a cumulative total of ten (10) days, and without pay, not to exceed a cumulative total of six (6) days in any year for the following:

- (a) marriage or divorce of the employee;
- (b) attend the wedding of immediate family members;
- (c) birth or adoption of employee's child;
- (d) serious household or domestic emergency;
- (e) attend their formal citizenship hearing;
- (f) attend funeral as pallbearer or mourner;
- (g) court appearance of employee's child;

(h) bereavement, including travel time - emergency leave without pay can be arranged in the event all sixteen (16) days have been used;

- (i) attend their/grand/child(ren)'s school (three [3] day maximum allotment);
- (j) community service;
- (k) compassionate leave in the event of a serious illness of a member of the immediate family;
- (I) attend their graduation and/or to attend the graduation of their spouse or child.
- (m) Career Development in accordance with Article 12.9(c)(4)

For the purpose of this article, immediate family shall include grandparents, mother, father, sister, brother or child and grandchild of either the employee or spouse. The Board shall give reasonable consideration to special requests of regular employees regarding persons outside the immediate family or to extended time for special circumstances. Any extended time may be taken as either vacation or leave without pay.

The Board shall give reasonable consideration to temporary employees requesting leave outlined in this article. Such leave shall be without pay.

19.2 Family Medical Emergency Leave

(a) In the case of illness of an immediate family member of an employee, and when no one at the employee's home other than the employee can provide for the needs of the immediate family member; or in areas where adequate medical or dental facilities are not available:

- up to twelve (12) days leave per year will be granted, with pay. Such leave will be deducted from an accrued entitlement under Article 18, Sick Leave.
- (b) The Employer may request a report from a qualified medical or dental practitioner.

(c) Reasonable time off for medical or dental appointments for employees or their children shall be permitted, but where such absence exceeds two (2) hours, the full-time absence shall be deducted from any accrued entitlement under Article 18, Sick Leave. Employees shall make every effort, however, to schedule such appointments outside of normal work hours.

(d) Employees who utilize the provisions of (a) above shall not have the leave taken recorded as sick leave for the employee.

19.3 Full-Time Union or Public Duties

The Employer may grant, on written request, leave of absence without pay:

- (a) for employees to seek election in a municipal, provincial or federal election;
- (b) for employees selected for a full-time position with the Union, or any body to which the Union is affiliated, for a period of three (3) years;

(c) for employees elected to a public office for a maximum period of five (5) years.

19.4 Leave for Court Appearances

(a) The Employer shall grant paid leave to employees, other than employees on leave without pay, who serve as jurors or subpoenaed witnesses in a court action, provided such court action is not occasioned by the employee's private affairs.

(b) In cases where an employee's private affairs have occasioned a court appearance such leave to attend a court shall be without pay.

(c) An employee in receipt of their regular earnings while servicing at court shall remit to the Employer all monies paid to their by the court, except travelling and meal allowances not reimbursed by the Employer.

(d) In the event an accused employee is jailed pending court appearance, such leave of absence shall be without pay.

19.5 General Leave

(a) Notwithstanding any provisions for leave in this agreement, the Employer may grant leave of absence without pay to an employee requesting such leave for emergency or unusual circumstances. Such request shall be in writing and approved by the Employer. Approval shall not be withheld unjustly.

(b) Notwithstanding any provision for leave in this agreement, the Employer may grant leave of absence without pay to an employee for educational purposes, such leave shall not be for more than one (1) year, with the option for up to an additional year. The employee must receive permission from the Employer and the Union for the second (2nd) year or portion of a second (2nd) year. The employee shall retain but not accrue seniority, and upon return shall be placed in a position with equivalent hours or a position that they are deemed qualified for.

19.6 Definition of Child

Whenever the word "*child*" is used in this agreement, it shall be deemed to include a ward of the Superintendent of Child Welfare.

19.7 Workers' Compensation Leave

(a) All monies received by an employee by way of compensation for loss of wages under *Workers Compensation Act* shall be paid to the Board in return for which the Board shall pay the employee the full amount of their wages to which they would have been otherwise entitled but for the disability suffered or incurred up to a maximum of one hundred thirty (130) days for any one (1) claim.

(1) Medical leave shall be deducted at the rate of twenty-five percent (25%) or point two five (2.25) FTE for each day salary is reimbursed to the Board by the Workers' Compensation Board.

(b) Compensation does not include a disability pension or other final settlement award arising from such disability; compensation means periodic payments during a period of temporary disablement.

(c) Additionally, the Employer agrees to pay all monthly premiums to benefit plans while employees are absent on WCB.

19.8 Donor Leave

An employee shall be granted time off work for the purpose of donating bone marrow or an organ. Such time off shall be deducted from the employee's sick bank.

19.9 Other Religious Observances

(a) Employees who are members of non-Christian religions are entitled to up to two (2) days leave without pay per calendar year to observe spiritual or holy days. Such Leave shall not be unreasonably withheld.

(b) A minimum of two (2) weeks' notice is required for leave under this provision. Where two (2) weeks' notice is not possible due to the unpredictable nature of the spiritual or holy days, then as much notice as possible shall be provided.

(c) Employees granted leave under this provision may utilize or reschedule unused vacation or lieu days.

ARTICLE 20 - MATERNITY LEAVE

20.1 Maternity Leave

(a) Upon request an employee will be granted leave of absence without pay for a period of not more than twelve (12) months.

(b) The period of maternity leave shall be from eleven (11) weeks before the expected date of termination of the pregnancy. However, the Employer shall, with the agreement of the employee, defer the commencement for any period approved in writing by a qualified medical practitioner.

(c) Maternity leave shall be extended for up to an additional six (6) months for health reasons, where a doctor's certificate is presented.

(d) Illness arising due to pregnancy during employment and prior to the leave of absence may be charged to normal sick leave credits.

(e) On return from maternity leave, an employee shall be placed in her former position and shall retain the seniority she had accrued immediately prior to commencing maternity leave and shall be credited with seniority for the period of time covered by the maternity leave. The employee, however, shall be deemed to have resigned on the date upon which leave of absence without pay commenced if notice or an application for reinstatement is not made prior to the expiration of the leave.

(f) If an employee maintains coverage for medical, extended health, dental or group life, the Employer agrees to pay the Employer's share of these premiums for a six (6) month period. Arrangements for payment of premiums for the additional six (6) month period may be made with the Employer. Reimbursement of the cost of the benefits for the additional six (6) month period will be made to the employee upon their return to work. If an employee fails to return to work on the pre-arranged date, the Employer will recover monies paid under this section.

20.2 Adoption Leave/Parental Leave

(a) Adoption Leave:

Upon request, an employee shall be granted leave of absence without pay for up to twelve (12) months following the adoption of a child. The employee may be required to furnish proof of adoption.

(b) Parental Leave:

Upon request an employee will be granted a leave of absence without pay for a period of not more than thirty-five (35) weeks.

20.3 Care and Nurturing

Upon completion of the initial probation period, the Employer may grant, upon request, a leave of absence for a period not to exceed two (2) years for the purpose of care and nurturing a family member. Seniority shall be retained but not accrued. The following conditions shall apply:

(a) The employee shall confirm their intention of returning to work at least three (3) months prior to expiration of leave.

(b) The employee shall be allowed to continue their benefits during such leave, at the cost of the employee.

(c) The employee shall be required to serve a thirty (30) working day probationary period upon returning to work.

ARTICLE 21 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

21.1 Safety Program

The Employer agrees to establish an Occupational Health and Safety Program pursuant to the WCB Industrial Health and Safety Regulations.

Meetings shall be held during working hours at no loss of pay to employees, and copies of minutes of such meetings shall be forwarded to the Union and the WCB.

21.2 Unsafe Work Conditions

No employee shall be disciplined for refusal to work on a job which the employee has reasonable cause to believe is unsafe. Resolution of the issue shall be pursuant to Article 8.24 of the WCB Industrial Health and Safety Regulations.

21.3 Injury Pay Provision

An employee who is injured on the job during working hours and is required to leave for treatment or is sent home for such injury, shall receive payment for the remainder of their shift, without deduction from sick leave.

21.4 Transportation of Accident Victims

Transportation to the nearest physician or hospital for employees requiring medical care as a result of an on-the-job accident shall be at the expense of the Employer.

21.5 Investigation of Accidents

Accidents shall be investigated pursuant to Section 6 of the WCB Industrial Health and Safety Regulations. Copies of the report shall be forwarded to the Union. In the event of a fatality, the School District shall immediately inform the staff representative of the nature and circumstances of the accident.

21.6 Working Hazards

The Employer undertakes to maintain office furniture, equipment etc., in a practical and safe condition in order to avoid injury to employees or damage to their attire. Employees, for their part and their own interest, are expected to advise the Employer of any such potentially injurious equipment or hazard.

21.7 Video Display Terminals

When employees are required to monitor video display terminals which use cathode ray tubes, then:

(a) When a majority of an employee's daily work time requires monitoring such video display terminals, such employees shall have their eyes examined by an optometrist or ophthalmologist, if referred by an optometrist of the employee's choice at the nearest community where medical facilities are available prior to initial assignment VDT equipment and after six (6) months, a further test and annually thereafter if requested. The examination shall be at the Employer's expense where costs are not covered by insurance. Where requested, the Employer shall grant leave of absence with pay.

(b) Employees who are required to operate VDT's on a continuous basis shall be entitled to two (2) additional ten (10) minute rest breaks per workday to be scheduled by agreement at the local level.

(c) (1) Pregnant employees shall have the option not to continue monitoring video display terminals which use cathode ray tubes.

(2) When a pregnant employee chooses not to monitor such video display terminals, if other work at the same or lower level is available, she shall be reassigned to such work and paid at her regular rate of pay.

(3) Where work reassignment in above is not available, a regular employee will be considered to be on leave of absence without pay until she qualifies for maternity leave.

(d) Where employees are on leave of absence pursuant to (c) above, and opt to maintain coverage for medical, dental, extended health, group life and long-term disability plans, the Employer will continue to pay the Employer's share of the required premiums.

(e) The Employer shall ensure that new equipment shall:

- (1) have adjustable keyboards and screens;
- (2) meet radiation emission standards established by the Ministry of Labour.

ARTICLE 22 - HEALTH AND WELFARE

22.1 Basic Medical Insurance

All regular employees, whether full-time or part-time, may choose to be covered by the BC Medical Plan. The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the regular premium. Benefits and premium rates shall be in accordance with the existing policy of the plan.

22.2 Extended Health Care Plan

(a) The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the monthly premium for regular employees entitled to coverage under a mutually acceptable Extended Health Care Plan. Eyeglass or contact lens coverage shall be included for all employees and their dependents. A change in carriers shall not be made without sixty (60) days' notice and consultation with the Union.

(b) The Employer shall provide a Point of Purchase Prescription Drug Plan.

22.3 Dental Plan

All regular employees, working a minimum schedule of fifteen (15) hours per week, may enrol in the School District Dental Plan. The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the regular premium. Benefits of this plan currently provides one hundred percent (100%) coverage under Plan A and fifty percent (50%) under Plan B, and fifty percent (50%) for orthodontic care for dependent children (to a lifetime maximum of two thousand five hundred dollars [\$2,500]. Effective March 1, 2000, the amount will be three thousand five hundred dollars [\$3,500]). A change in carriers shall not be made without sixty (60) days' notice and consultation with the Union.

22.4 Group Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment

(a) The Employer shall provide a group life plan with benefits equivalent to four hundred percent (400%) of an employee's annual salary, with a fifty thousand dollar (\$50,000) minimum. The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premium.

(b) Employees hired on or after the signing of this agreement shall, as a condition of employment, enrol in the group life plan and shall complete the appropriate payroll deduction authorization forms.

(c) Participation is limited to regular employees (minimum of fifteen [15] hours per week).

(d) Double indemnity will be provided for accidental death under the plan.

(e) Lump-sum payment will be made according to any combination of loss of one (1) or more limbs or eyes, in accordance with existing policy.

(f) A change in carriers shall not be made without sixty (60) days' notice and consultation with the Union.

22.5 Long-Term Disability Plan

The parties have agreed to participate in the government funded "*Core*" long-term disability plan and the Joint Early Intervention Service provided through the PEBT.

Employees will pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premium to maintain the top up (known as "*Other LTD*") on the current provincial LTD program, through the Public Education Benefits Trust (PEBT). The total benefit (including both the "*Core*" and "*Other LTD*") will equate to seventy percent (70%) of monthly earnings, to a maximum of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) per month. The qualifying period for the "*Other LTD*" benefit is the later of sixty (60) calendar days or the last day of sick leave up to a maximum of one-hundred twenty (120) sick leave days.

22.6 Workers' Compensation Board Claims

When a regular or temporary employee is on a claim recognized by the Workers' Compensation Board, while the employee was on employer's business, the employee shall be entitled to leave, at their regular rate of pay, up to a maximum of one hundred thirty (130) days for any one claim. Where an employee elects to claim leave with pay under this article, the compensation payable by the Workers' Compensation Board shall be remitted to the Employer, and the additional twenty-five percent (25%) shall be deducted from the employee's sick leave credits.

22.7 Medical Examination

Where the Employer requires an employee to submit a medical examination or medical interview, it shall be at the Employer's expense, on the Employer's time, and by medical practitioners of the Employer's choice.

22.8 Legislative Changes

If the premiums paid by the Employer for any employee benefit covered by this agreement are reduced as a result of any legislation, the amount of the saving shall be used to increase other benefits available to employees, as may be mutually agreed between the parties.

22.9 Technological Change

Should any displacement of staff be indicated in the result of mechanization, the Board and the Union will meet and discuss the possibility of employing displaced persons in some capacity, sixty (60) days prior to the implementation of such change. In the event that a regular employee is displaced they shall be offered an opportunity to bid on jobs held by employees with less seniority, providing the displaced employee possesses the qualifications required of the job held by the junior employee. Any employee subsequently laid off as a result of this procedure shall retain seniority and recall rights for a period of fifteen (15) months. An employee placed in a lower-rated position as a result of mechanization, shall not have their wages reduced; they shall continue to receive their old rate until such time as the agreement rate for their new position is equal to their actual rate of pay.

ARTICLE 23 - PAYMENT OF WAGES AND ALLOWANCES

23.1 Paydays

(a) Employees shall be paid monthly with an advance on the fifteenth (15th) and the balance on the last day of each month.

(b) When a payday falls on an employee's rest day, the Employer agrees to issue the employee's pay on the last day worked prior to the payday.

(c) When a payday falls on a Monday, the Employer agrees to issue the employee's pay on the preceding Friday, or the preceding banking day.

(d) The Employer shall direct deposit the employee's paycheque in the participating chartered bank, trust company or credit union of the employee's choice on or before the appropriate payday.

(e) Employees agree to change to biweekly pay system if so negotiated by the teachers.

23.2 Rates of Pay

Employees shall be paid in accordance with the rates of pay negotiated by the parties to this agreement as follows:

CLASSIFICATION	MAY 1 2019 1.0% + 0.75 ESD	JULY 1 2019	JULY 1 2020	JULY 1 2021
Inside Casual Employee	\$14.48	\$14.77	\$15.07	\$15.37
Outside Casual Employee	\$20.27	\$20.67	\$21.09	\$21.51
Educational Assistant	\$21.62	\$22.06	\$22.50	\$22.95
Aboriginal Educational Assistant	\$21.62	\$22.06	\$22.50	\$22.95
Maintenance I/Custodian	\$21.11	\$21.53	\$21.96	\$22.40
Maintenance II	\$21.62	\$22.06	\$22.50	\$22.95
Maintenance III	\$23.81	\$24.29	\$24.77	\$25.27
Library Technician	\$22.74	\$23.20	\$23.66	\$24.14
Personal Attendant	\$28.09	\$28.66	\$29.23	\$29.81
HELP Supervisor	\$22.74	\$23.20	\$23.66	\$24.14
Youth and Family Worker	\$23.81	\$24.29	\$24.77	\$25.27
Accounting Clerk	\$30.25	\$30.85	\$31.47	\$32.10
Clerk, Steno, Reception/District	\$25.95	\$26.47	\$27.00	\$27.54
Clerk, Steno, Reception/Schools	\$25.95	\$26.47	\$27.00	\$27.54
Aboriginal Support Worker	\$25.95	\$26.47	\$27.00	\$27.54
Computer Technician	\$30.25	\$30.85	\$31.47	\$32.10
Lead Hand (effective Aug 1/02)	\$25.95	\$26.47	\$27.00	\$27.54
Maintenance IV (effective Sept/02)	\$30.25	\$30.85	\$31.47	\$32.10
Foreman, Trades	\$30.25	\$30.85	\$31.47	\$32.10
Student	\$12.19	\$12.43	\$12.68	\$12.94

Rates of pay will be further increased on the following dates:

- May 1, 2019
 1.0% plus Economic Stability Dividend
- July 1, 2019 2.0%
- July 1, 2020 2.0%
- July 1, 2021 2.0%

(a) Northern Travel Allowance

An amount equivalent to two return airfares to Edmonton, Alberta, for each family member will be paid as part of the base salary.

(b) Longevity Pay:

	Per Hour MAY 1 2019 1.0% + 0.75% ESD	JULY 1 2019 2.00%	JULY 1 2020 2.00%	JULY 1 2021 2.00%
0 - 2 years		-	- ·	-
3 - 5 years	0.26	0.27	0.28	0.29
6 - 10 years	0.51	0.52	0.53	0.54
11 - 15 years	1.08	1.10	1.12	1.14
16 - 19 years	1.33	1.36	1.39	1.41
20 + years	1.52	1.55	1.58	1.61

Such increments shall become effective on the first (1st) of the month following completion of the service requirement.

All pay equity adjustments become part of the base rate.

(c) Occupational First Aid

Employees who hold an Occupational First Aid - Level One Certificate or better and who have been assigned first aid duties, shall be paid the rates below per hour in addition to their regular rate for all hours worked.

All costs associated with initial and recurrent training shall be borne by the Employer and considered as time worked.

(d) Distribution of Paystubs

The distribution of paystubs shall be done in such a manner that the details of the paycheque shall be confidential.

(e) Substitution Pay

When a regular or temporary employee temporarily substitutes in or performs the principal duties of a higher-paying position whether it be a position within the bargaining unit, or a position excluded from the bargaining unit, they shall receive the rate for the job, where a single rate is established. Employees

on sick leave, special leave, or any other paid leave of absence will be entitled to basic rates of pay they received prior to substitution in a higher position.

It is understood that employees substituting temporarily in a position excluded from the bargaining unit shall maintain their membership in the B.C. Government and Service Employees' Union and dues shall be deducted in accordance with the provisions of Article 4 of this agreement.

(f) Substituting for the Maintenance Supervisor - It is understood that the rate of pay established for the Foreman is inclusive of remuneration paid in the absence of the Maintenance Supervisor.

(g) Due to the nature of the Foreman's position, he will receive a one hundred fifty dollars (\$150) per month car allowance.

(h) An employee on School District business shall be permitted to use the Employer's vehicle during the on call period.

23.3 Pay on Temporary Assignment

A regular employee temporarily assigned by the Employer to a position with a rate of pay lower than their regular rate of pay shall maintain their regular rate of pay.

23.4 Reclassification of Position

Any employee whose position classification is changed to one (1) with a lower maximum salary through no fault of their own, shall receive fifty percent (50%) of the negotiated salary increase applicable to the employee's new classification. Such employee shall receive the full negotiated salary increase when the maximum salary of their classification equals or exceeds the salary which they are receiving. This clause shall apply for the duration of this agreement.

23.5 Reimbursable Expenses

(a) *Mileage*

Mileage allowance for all miles traveled on School District business shall be paid to employees required to use their own vehicle in the performance of their duties.

(b) Meals

Employees absent from their work headquarters and outside an eight (8)-kilometre radius of where the employees ordinarily perform their duties and who are on School District business with the approval of the Employer shall be entitled to a meal allowance.

The rates of reimbursement shall be the rates reimbursed for trustees of the School District as per Board Policy.

There shall be no reduction in the current rates paid during the life of the agreement and the provisions of this article shall not result in a decrease of an entitlement that existed prior to the implementation of this agreement.

23.6 Travel Advance

Employees required to travel away from their headquartered location on School District business shall be provided with a travel advance to be determined by such factors as time away from headquarters and frequency of reimbursement.

23.7 Upgrading Qualifications

Where the Employer requires an employee to upgrade their skills or qualifications in order to operate or maintain new equipment, the cost of training and normal living and travel expenses as laid down in this agreement will be borne by the Employer.

No employee shall be required to operate equipment for which they have not been trained or been provided training.

23.8 Salary Rate Upon Employment

The hiring rate of pay for new employees shall be as per the collective agreement.

23.9 Retirement Pay

An employee with at least five (5) years of continuous service shall, upon retirement, death or termination due to medical reasons, be entitled to receive sixty (60) days' pay calculated at the current rate. An employee who is retiring shall be granted full vacation entitlement for the final calendar year of service.

23.10 Cash Payment in Lieu of Health and Welfare Benefits

In lieu of health and welfare benefits, temporary employees, or employees who do not qualify for the above benefits shall receive effective:

	Per Hour MAY 1 2019 1.0% + 0.75% ESD	JULY 1 2019 2.00%	JULY 1 2020 2.00%	JULY 1 2021 2.00%
In Lieu of Health and Welfare Benefits	0.27	0.28	0.29	0.30

Attendance at FNDTA Professional Development Days and/or

Non-Instructional Days

(a) Regular and temporary support staff shall have the option of:

(1) attending FNDTA professional development functions and/or in-service functions with pay; or

- (2) attending to their normal work duties with pay; or
- (3) taking leave without pay; or

(4) meeting with other members of the bargaining unit to discuss and share work-related duties with pay; or

(5) to attend union orientated workshops, seminars or meetings with pay.

(b) Regular and temporary Maintenance workers shall have the option of:

(1) attending to their normal work duties, with pay; or

(2) attending union oriented workshops, seminars or meetings with pay, with prior approval from the Employer

23.11 Municipal Superannuation Pension Plan

Participation in the Municipal Superannuation Pension Plan is a condition of employment for all eligible employees hired after September 1, 1991.

Employees in their last year of work before retirement shall be allowed time off, with pay, to attend the nearest Municipal Superannuation Pension Seminar.

ARTICLE 24 - CLASSIFICATION AND RECLASSIFICATION

24.1 Position Descriptions

The Employer agrees to supply the President of the Union or their designate with the position descriptions for those classifications in the bargaining unit.

24.2 Job Evaluation Plan

(a) The administration of the Job Evaluation Plan will be consistent with the Gender Neutral Joint Job Evaluation Manual for Job Description, Classification and Salary/Wage Administration. This Manual is contained in a separate booklet and is considered part of this agreement and its provisions shall apply as set forth therein.

(b) The manual explains the preamble, purpose, definitions and the thirteen (13) factors for classifying positions; and the agreed methods for describing and classifying the job; applying the job description and classification and maintaining the job descriptions and classifications.

24.3 Job Evaluation and Salary Assignment

Evaluated positions have been described and classified in accordance with the provisions of Article 24.2 and a rate of pay applied to employees in the position or job in accordance with the salary scale set out in Article 23.2 of this agreement.

24.4 Job Evaluation Appeal

(a) All bargaining unit positions have been evaluated by the Joint Job Evaluation Committee.

The Committee has the responsibility to arrive at an agreement on each position's job description, evaluation and reasons for classification. The signatures of the Committee co-Chairs confirm their agreement on each job description and classification. In the event they are not able to agree, the issue will be adjudicated by the agreed appeal process.

(b) An employee who feels their position is incorrectly classified shall request through their immediate excluded supervisor a copy of their current job description and classification and a job review questionnaire.

(c) The employee shall complete the job review questionnaire to outline their current duties and responsibilities and discuss this with their immediate excluded supervisor.

(d) The employee shall submit a written request for a position classification review and a copy of the review questionnaire to the Human Resources Department with a copy to the union co-Chair of the Joint Job Evaluation Committee.

(e) Human Resources will review and, where necessary, prepare an updated position description and reasons for classification for discussion at the next scheduled meeting of the Joint Job Evaluation Committee. The Joint Job Evaluation Committee shall mutually agree on a joint meeting schedule.

(f) Appeals will be adjudicated by the Joint Job Evaluation Committee in accordance with the process outlined in the "*Manual*" described in Article 24.2.

ARTICLE 25 - UNION/MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

25.1 Establishment of Union/Management Committee

There shall be established a union/management committee composed of members equal in number, represented by the Employer and the Union. The minimum size of this Committee shall be two (2) union representatives and two (2) employer representatives and the maximum size shall be four (4) union representatives and four (4) employer representatives. This Committee may call upon additional persons for technical information or advice. The Committee may establish subcommittees or "*ad hoc*" committees as it deems necessary and shall set guidelines and operating procedures for such committees.

25.2 Meetings of Committee

The Union/Management Committee shall meet at least once (1x) every sixty (60) days or at the call of either party at a mutually agreeable time and place. Employees shall not suffer any loss of basic pay for time spent on this Committee.

25.3 Chairperson of Committee

An employer representative and a union representative shall alternate in presiding over meetings.

25.4 Responsibilities of Committee

The Committee shall not have jurisdiction over wages or any other matter of collective bargaining including the administration of this agreement. The Committee shall not supersede the activities of any other committee of the Union or of the Employer and shall not have the power to bind either the Union or its members or the Employer to any decisions or conclusions reached in their discussions. The Committee shall have the power to make recommendations to the Union and the Employer on the following general matters:

(a) reviewing matters, other than grievances, relating to the maintenance of good relations between the parties;

(b) correcting conditions causing grievances and misunderstanding.

ARTICLE 26 - GENERAL CONDITIONS

26.1 Parking

Where practicable, plug-in facilities shall be provided for all employees.

26.2 Insurance Coverage

Employees covered by this agreement are provided with liability coverage to the extent of the School Liability Insurance Policy.

26.3 Copies of Agreement

The Union and the Employer desire every employee to be familiar with the provisions of this agreement, and their rights and obligations under it. For this reason, the Union shall arrange for printing of sufficient copies of the agreement for distribution to the employees. The agreement shall be printed in a union shop and bear the recognized union insignia. The cost of such printing shall be paid for by the Employer.

A final collective agreement, including all changes made, will be signed by parties within three (3) months after ratification.

The Union will submit to the Employer a draft for proofing within one (1) month of ratification.

The Employer will submit to the Union all its amendments to the draft within one (1) month of receiving the draft from the Union.

26.4 Protective Clothing

The Employer shall provide, clean and maintain adequate protective clothing where the need arises.

This shall normally include smocks, coveralls or laboratory coats where the employee's clothes may be soiled due to the work situation.

All full-time regular Maintenance employees will be supplied with a uniform (five [5] shirts) by the School District. Full-time regular outside employees shall be granted a monthly clothing allowance of forty dollars (\$40) to be used towards maintenance of uniforms and appropriate outerwear.

The Board shall supply each full-time regular Maintenance employee with one parka valued at two hundred dollars (\$200). The parka shall be supplied every four (4) years.

Each year a five hundred dollar (\$500) uniform fund shall be established by the Board to purchase protective clothing to supplement the district uniform. Full-time regular Maintenance employees will be consulted regarding their preferences for purchases after a priority of safety boots has been addressed.

26.5 Personal Duties

It is understood by both parties that work not related to business of the School District should not be performed on the Employer's time. To this end, it is agreed that an employee will not be required to perform duties of a personal nature for supervisory personnel.

26.6 Copyright Infringement

Any employee whose job requires the copying and/or reproduction of material shall not be held responsible for any copyright infringement violation incurred on behalf of the Board while performing required work.

26.7 Indemnification Clause

The Board agrees to defend and indemnify the employee from any claim or action which may be brought against them and which arises from the performance of their duties and for any legal fees and disbursements actually and reasonably incurred in this proceeding, provided this covenant does not apply in respect of any criminal acts committed by the employee, in respect of civil negligence on the part of the employee occurring outside of the course and scope of the employment of the employee or in respect of a claim or action brought by the Board against the employee.

26.8 Communicable Disease Protection

To protect against the contraction of communicable diseases the Board will pay any costs not covered by an employee's own medical insurance coverage for injections or medications (i.e. flu shot, hepatitis and tuberculosis vaccinations). This treatment is on a voluntary basis.

ARTICLE 27 - CONTRACTING OUT

27.1 Contracting Out

(a) The Employer agrees not to contract out work of the kind regularly performed by a member of the Union as part of their regular duties and responsibilities without mutual agreement from the Union.

(b) Contracting out of work regularly performed by a Maintenance Worker will be permitted provided no existing regular or temporary employee is laid off, terminated, suffers a reduction in hours or failure to recall any employee who is qualified to perform the work.

ARTICLE 28 - VOLUNTEERS

The Board, the Union, and all employees agree to maintain positive relationships with volunteers. It is agreed that all problems or grievances related to the District's volunteers, whether individually or collectively, will be restricted to formal channels, namely the employee's supervisor, or the grievance procedure.

The following duties shall not be performed by volunteers:

- (a) be assigned to support children with learning disabilities or any special needs,
- (b) provide direct assistance to physically handicapped students;
- (c) instruct students one-on-one, or to be responsible for instruction in any way;

(d) breech confidentiality by providing information regarding children's performance, behaviour or progress;

- (e) be involved with student attendance matters;
- (f) be responsible for student supervision or discipline;
- (g) evaluate children's work, provide evaluatory feedback, or to gather assessment data.

Volunteers shall not have access to student demographic data.

In essence, volunteers do not perform duties of an essential nature that would otherwise be assigned to employees of the Board.

ARTICLE 29 - TERM OF AGREEMENT

29.1 Duration

This agreement is to be in effect from July 1, 2019 to midnight, June 30, 2022.

29.2 Notice to Bargain

(a) This agreement may be opened for collective bargaining by either party giving written notice to the other party on or after February 28, 2022 but in any event not later than midnight, March 31, 2022.

(b) Where no notice is given by either party prior to February 28, 2022, both parties shall be deemed to have given notice under this section on March 31, 2022 and there upon Article 29.3 applies.

(c) All notices on behalf of the Union shall be given by the President of the Union and similar notices on behalf of the Employer shall be given by the Secretary-Treasurer of the School District.

29.3 Commencement of Bargaining

Where a party of this agreement has given notice under Article 29.2 of this agreement, the parties shall, within ten (10) days after the notice was given, commence collective bargaining.

29.4 Changes in Agreement

(a) Any change deemed necessary in this agreement may be made by mutual agreement at any time during the life of this agreement.

(b) No current employees are to lose any existing benefits through this agreement.

(c) The implementation of all benefit programs of this agreement are conditional on the ability of the Employer to obtain a carrier to carry the plan under the stated conditions.

29.5 Agreement to Continue in Force

Both parties shall adhere fully to the terms of this agreement during the period of bona fide collective bargaining.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have executed this agreement.

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE UNION:

Stephanie Smith

President

anson

Kathleen Ganson Bargaining Committee Chair

Angela Hicks Bargaining Committee Member

Jennifer Waldern Bargaining Committee Member

Kathleen Weaver Staff Representative

Dated this 29 day of January 20 20

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE EMPLOYER:

Linda Dolen Board Chair

Mike Gilbert Trustee

-huck

Diana Samchuck Superintendent

Margaret-Anne Hall Secretary-Treasurer

APPENDIX A LETTER OF AGREEMENT

between

BC PUBLIC SCHOOL EMPLOYERS' ASSOCIATION ("BCPSEA")

and

THE K-12 PRESIDENTS' COUNCIL AND SUPPORT STAFF UNIONS ("THE UNIONS")

Provincial Framework Agreement

BCPSEA and the Unions ("*the parties*") agree to recommend the following framework for inclusion in the collective agreements between local Support Staff Unions who are members of the K-12 Presidents' Council and Boards of Education.

1. Term

July 1, 2019 to June 30, 2022

2. Wages Increases

General wage increases as follows:

- Year one: 2.0% July 1, 2019
- Year two: 2.0% July 1, 2020
- Year three: 2.0% July 1, 2021

3. Local Bargaining

Provide funding to the local support staff tables for service enhancements that are beneficial to students and as otherwise consistent with the 2019 Sustainable Services Negotiating Mandate in the amount of:

Year	Amount .
2019/2020	\$0
2020/2021	\$7,000,000
2021/2022	\$7,000,000

The seven million dollars (\$7,000,000) is an ongoing annual amount.

This money will be prorated according to student FTE providing that each district receives a minimum of fifteen thousand dollars (\$15,000) annually

4. Benefits

Provide annual ongoing funding to explore and implement enhancements to the Standardized Extended Health Plan including consideration of an addiction treatment support program as below:

Year	Amount
2019/2020	\$1,000,000
2020/2021	\$3,000,000
2021/2022	\$3,000,000

A one (1)-time joint committee of up to four (4) representatives appointed by BCPSEA and up to four (4) representatives appointed by the Support Staff unions.

Any residual from the 2019-2022 for benefits standardization will be allocated to training initiatives under the Support Staff Education Committee.

Further, the parties agree that the existing funds held in the Support Staff Education and Adjustment Committee as set out below will be transferred to the PEST and utilized for addiction treatment support programs. The PEST will determine appropriate terms of use for accessing the funds which will include, but not be limited to: priority access for support staff employees (vs. School Districts), treatment cost consideration, and relapse response.

- a) 2010-2012 FLOU remaining balance of \$477,379
- b) Workforce Adjustment remaining balance of \$646,724
- 5. Safety in the Workplace

The parties agree that, in accordance with WorkSafeBC regulations, safety in the workplace is an employee right and is paramount. The parties commit to providing a healthy and safe working environment which includes procedures to eliminate or minimize the risk of workplace violence. The parties will work collaboratively to support local districts and unions to comply with all WorkSafeBC requirements.

Information relating to refusing unsafe work, and workers' rights and responsibilities, and employer responsibilities, as provided by WorkSafeBC is attached to this PFA for information purposes.

The parties will establish a Joint Health and Safety Taskforce of not more than five (5) members appointed by CUPE and five (5) members appointed by BCPSEA. Each party will consider the appointment of subject matter experts in occupational health and safety, and special education.

Either party may bring resource people as required, with advanced notice to the other party. These resource people will be non-voting and at no added cost to the committee.

The work of this joint taskforce will be completed by January 1, 2020 and will include:

- Developing a joint communication to school districts and local unions on the obligation to report and investigate incidents including incidents of workplace violence.
- Reviewing and developing a Joint Health and Safety Evaluation Tool for the K-12 sector to ensure compliance with WorkSafeBC regulations.
- Identifying and developing appropriate training. This may include use of the evaluation tool, non-violent crisis intervention, ABA, incident reporting and investigations, and employee rights and responsibilities under WorkSafeBC regulations including the right to refuse unsafe work. Training implementation will fall under the mandate of the SSEC.

Utilizing the developed Health and Safety Evaluation Tool for K-12 sector, a joint evaluation shall be performed by a union member appointed by the local union and a representative appointed by the employer. This evaluation shall be on paid time (up to a maximum of three and a half [3½] hours) and to be completed by March 31, 2021. The Union agrees to cover any other costs incurred for the union member.

Copies of completed evaluations shall be provided to local presidents and employers as outlined on the evaluation tool.

The parties agree to commence the work of this taskforce upon approval of the Provincial Framework agreement by both parties prior to the commencement of this PFA. Costs associated with this committee will be provided from existing SSEAC funds. These funds will be reimbursed with the funds provided under Section 9 Committee Funding.

6. Support Staff Education Committee (SSEC)

Structure:

The committee shall comprise of not more than five (5) members appointed by CUPE and five (5) members appointed by BCPSEA. One of the CUPE appointees will be from the Non-CUPE Unions.

Either party may bring resource people as required, with advanced notice to the other party. These resource people will be non-voting and at no added cost to the committee.

Mandate:

The mandate of the committee is to manage the distribution of education funds for the following:

a) Implementation of best practices to integrate skill development for support staff employees with district goals and student needs;

b) Developing and delivering education opportunities to enhance service delivery to students;

c) Identifying, developing and delivering education opportunities to enhance and support employee health and safety, including non-violent crisis intervention;

d) Skills enhancement for support staff

e) EA curriculum module development and delivery

f) These funds shall not be used to pay for education that Districts are required to provide under Occupational Health and Safety Regulations

Terms of Reference:

The SSEC shall develop, not later than December 31, 2019, terms of reference for the committee. If no such agreement can be reached the SSEC shall make recommendations to the provincial parties.

Funding:

There will be a total of one million dollars (\$1,000,000) of annual funding allocated for the purposes set out above commencing July 1, 2019 for the term of this agreement.

7. Job Evaluation (JE) Committee

The parties will continue and conclude the work of the provincial job evaluation steering committee (the JE Committee) during the term of this Framework agreement. The objectives of the JE Committee for phase two (2) are as follows:

- Review the results of the phase one (1) pilot and outcomes of the committee work. Address any anomalies identified with the JE tool, process, or benchmarks.
- Expand the pilot to an additional ten (10) districts including at least two (2) non-CUPE locals to confirm the validity of the tool and the benchmarks.
- Rate the provincial benchmarks and create a job hierarchy for the provincial benchmarks.
- Identify the job hierarchy for local job descriptions for all school districts.
- Compare the local job hierarchy to the benchmark-matched hierarchy.
- Identify training requirements to support implementation of the JE plan and develop training resources as required.

It is recognized that the work of the committee is potentially lengthy and onerous. To accomplish the objectives expeditiously the parties agree that existing JE funds can be accessed by the JE Committee to engage consultant(s) on a full-time basis if necessary to complete this work.

It is further recognized that this process does not impact the established management right of employers to determine local job requirements and job descriptions nor does this process alter any existing collective agreement rights or established practices.

Once the objectives outlined above are completed, the JE Committee will mutually determine whether a local, regional or provincial approach to the steps outlined below is appropriate.

The committee, together with consultant(s) if required, will develop a method to convert points into pay bands. The confirmed method must be supported by current compensation best practices.

The disbursement of available JE funds shall commence by January 2, 2020 or as mutually agreed.

The committee will utilize available funds to provide fifty percent (50%) of the wage differential for the position falling the furthest below the wage rate established by the provincial JE process and will continue this process until all JE fund monies at the time has been disbursed. The committee will follow compensation best practices to avoid problems such as inversion.

The committee will report out to the parties at key milestones during the term of the Framework agreement. Should any concerns arise during the work of the committee they will be discussed and resolved by the parties at that time.

The parties confirm that the nine hundred thousand dollars (\$900,000) of ongoing annual funds established under the 2014-2019 Provincial Framework agreement will be used to implement the Job Evaluation Plan. An additional three million dollars (\$3,000,000) of ongoing annual funds will commence on July 1, 2021.

8. Provincial Labour Management Committee (PLMC)

The parties agree to establish a PLMC to discuss and problem solve issues of mutual provincial interest. The purpose of the committee is to promote the cooperative resolution of workplace issues, to respond and adapt to changes in the economy, to foster the development of work related skills and to promote workplace productivity.

The PLMC shall not discuss specific grievances or have the power to bind either party to any decision or conclusion. This committee will not replace the existing local grievance/arbitration processes.

The parties agree that the PLMC will consist of up to four (4) representatives appointed by BCPSEA and up to four (4) representatives appointed by the Support Staff Unions. Either party may bring resource people as required, with advanced notice to the other party and at no added cost to the committee.

The PLMC will meet quarterly or as mutually agreed to for the life of the agreement and agree to include Workplace Health and Safety as a standing agenda item.

9. Committee Funding

There will be a total of one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000) of annual funding allocated for the purposes of the Support Staff Education Committee and the Provincial Labour Management Committee. There will be a one (1)-time fifty thousand dollar (\$50,000) allocation for the purposes of the Joint Health and Safety Taskforce.

10. Support Staff Initiative for Recruitment & Retention Enhancement (SSIRRE)

The parties commit to a Support Staff Initiative for Recruitment & Retention Enhancement (SSIRRE) with the following objectives:

a) Gathering data of existing support staff recruitment and retention challenges and projected demand in the sector

b) Gathering data of existing offerings for applicable post-secondary programs, vocational programs and identify potential gaps in program offerings to meet projected demands

c) Partnering with post-secondary schools and vocational training providers to promote support staff positions in school districts

d) Marketing the support staff opportunities within the sector (eg. Make a Future)

e) Targeted support for hard to fill positions

The representatives of the PLMC will mutually select a consultant to perform the work of the initiative. The consultant will report to the PLMC on key milestones and as otherwise requested. During the term of the agreement three hundred thousand dollars (\$300,000) will be allocated for the purposes set out above.

11. Early Care and Learning Plan

In support of the Province's Early Care and Learning (ECL) Plan, the parties will pursue collaborative opportunities for the K-12 sector to support effective transitions for care and learning from the early years to kindergarten e.g. before and after school care.

12. Unpaid Work

In accordance with the *Employment Standards Act*, no employee shall be required or permitted to perform unpaid hours of work.

13. Employee Family Assistance Program (EFAP) services and the PEBT

The parties request that the PEST Board undertake a review to assess the administering of all support staff Employee Family Assistance Program (EFAP) plans.

14. Demographic, Classification and Wage Information

BCPSEA agrees to coordinate the accumulation and distribution of demographic, classification and wage data, as specified in the Letter of Understanding dated December 14, 2011, to CUPE on behalf of Boards of Education. The data currently housed in the Employment Data and Analysis Systems (EDAS) will be the source of the requested information.

15. Public Education Benefits Trust

a) *PEST Annual Funding Date*: The established ongoing annual funding payment of nineteen million four hundred twenty-eight thousand two hundred forty dollars (\$19,428,240) provided by the Ministry of Education will continue to be made each April 1. This payment shall be made each April 1 of the calendar year to provide LTD and JEIS benefits in accordance with the Settlers Statement On Accepted and Policy Practices of the PEST.

b) The parties agree that decisions of the Public Education Benefits Trust medical appeal panel are final and binding. The parties further agree that administrative review processes and

the medical appeal panel will not be subject to the grievance procedure in each collective agreement.

c) Sick leave and JEIS eligibility for sick leave or indemnity payments requires participation in the Joint Early Intervention Service (JEIS) according to the JEIS policies of the PEBT.

16. *Employee Support Grant (ESG)*

The parties agree to the principle that Support Staff Union members who have lost wages as a result of not crossing lawful picket lines during full days of a BCTF strike/BCPSEA lockout will be compensated in accordance with the letter of agreement in Appendix A.

17. Adoption of Provincial Framework Agreement (PFA)

The rights and obligation of the local parties under this Provincial Framework agreement (PFA) are of no force or effect unless the collective agreement has been ratified by both parties no later than November 30, 2019.

18. Funding

Funding for the Provincial Framework agreement will be included in operating grants to Boards of Education.

19. Provincial Bargaining

The parties agree to amend and renew the December 14, 2011 Letter of Understanding for dedicated funding to the K-12 Presidents' Council to facilitate the next round of provincial bargaining. Two hundred thousand dollars (\$200,000) will be allocated as of July 1, 2020.

Dated this 12th day of July, 2018.

The undersigned bargaining representatives agree to recommend this letter of understanding to their respective principals.

K-12 Presidents' Council & Support Staff Unions

Warren Williams (Local 15 - Metro) **Tracey Mathieson Ron Hewitt** Leslie Franklin (Local - 703, Fraser Valley) Nicole Edmondson (Local 3500 - Okanagan) Paul Simpson (Local 379 - Metro) Marcey Campbell (Local 728 - Metro) Lindgren (Local 523 - Okanagan) Rolanda Lavallee (Local 2145 - North) Len Hanson (Local 2298 - North) Fred Schmidt (Local 382 - South Island) Jane Massy (Local 947 - South Island) Michelle Bennett (Local 748 - Kootenays) Brent Boyd (Local 407 - Metro) Patti Price (Local 1091 - Metro) Rod Isaac (Local 411 – Fraser Valley) Marcel Marsolais (Local 409 – Metro) Anne Purvis (Local 440 – Kootenays)

BC Public School Employers' Association & Boards of Education

Leanne Bowes, BCPSEA Renzo del Negro, BCPSEA Tammy Sowinski, OLRC Kyle Uno, SD36 Surrey Robert Weston, SD40 New Westminster Jason Reid, SD63 Saanich Marcy VanKoughnett, SD20 Kootenay- Sylvia Columbia Alan Chell, BCPSEA Board of Directors Ken Dawson, PSEC Elisha Tran (Minute Taker) Rob Zver (Local 606 – North Island) Bruce Scott (WVMEA) Tim DeVivo (IUOE Local 963) Corey Thomas Loree Wilcox Corinne Iwata (Minute Taker)

APPENDIX B LETTER OF AGREEMENT

BETWEEN: BC PUBLIC SCHOOL EMPLOYERS ASSOCIATION ("BCPSEA") AND

THE CUPE K - 12 PRESIDENTS' COUNCIL AND SUPPORT STAFF UNIONS ("THE UNIONS")

Employee Support Grant (ESG) after June 30, 2019

This Employee Support Grant (ESG) establishes a process under which employees covered by collective agreements between Boards of Education and the Unions shall be entitled to recover wages lost as a result of legal strike activity by the BC Teachers' Federation ("*BCTF*") or lockout by BCPSEA after June 30, 2019.

1. The ESG will be available provided that:

a) A board and local union have a collective agreement which has been ratified by both parties no later than November 30, 2019 and;

b) There has been no successful strike vote by the BCTF or Local Support Staff Union prior to local union ratification.

2. Employees are expected to attend their worksite if there is no lawful BCTF picket line.

3. Employees who have lost wages as a result of not crossing lawful picket lines during full days of a BCTF strike/BCPSEA lockout shall be compensated. This compensation shall be in accordance with the following:

a) In the event that employees are prevented from attending work due to a lawful picket line, employees will be paid for all scheduled hours that the employee would have otherwise worked but for the labour dispute. Their pay will be seventy-five percent (75%) of their base wage rate.

b) The residual twenty-five percent (25%) of the employees' base wage rate will be placed in a district fund to provide professional development to support staff employees. Funds will be dispersed by the district following agreement between the district and the Local Union.

4. Within forty-five (45) days of the conclusion of the labour dispute between BCPSEA and the BCTF, boards will reimburse each employee for all scheduled hours for which the employee has not otherwise been paid as a result of strike or lockout.

5. If the employee disputes a payment received from the board, the Union may submit the dispute with particulars on the employee's behalf to a committee comprised of an equal number of representatives appointed by BCPSEA and the Unions.

6. If the joint committee is unable to resolve the employee's claim it will submit the dispute to a mutually agreed upon arbitrator who must resolve the dispute within ten (10) days of hearing the differences between the board and the Union.

Original signed on _____by:

BCPSEA Leanne Bowes K-12 Presidents' Council Warren Williams

APPENDIX C LETTER OF AGREEMENT

BETWEEN: BC PUBLIC SCHOOL EMPLOYERS ASSOCIATION ("*BCPSEA*") AND

THE CUPE K - 12 PRESIDENTS' COUNCIL AND SUPPORT STAFF UNIONS ("THE UNIONS")

Public Sector General Wage Increases

1. If a public sector employer as defined in s. 1 of the *Public Sector Employers Act* enters into a collective agreement with an effective date after December 31, 2018 and the first three (3) years of the collective agreement includes a cumulative nominal (not compounded) general wage increase of more than six percent (6%), the general wage increase in the 2019-2022 Provincial Framework agreement will be adjusted on the third (3rd) anniversary of the 2019-2022 Provincial Framework agreement so the cumulative nominal (not compounded) general wage increases are equivalent. This Letter of agreement is not triggered by any general wage increase awarded as a result of binding interest arbitration.

2. A general wage increase and its magnitude in any agreement is as defined by the PSEC Secretariat and reported by the Secretariat to the Minister of Finance.

3. For certainty, a general wage increase is one that applies to all members of a bargaining unit and does not include wage comparability adjustments, targeted lower wage redress adjustments, labour market adjustments, service improvement allocations, and is net of the value of any changes agreed to by a bargaining agent for public sector employees to obtain a compensation adjustment.

4. This Letter of agreement will be effective during the term of the 2019-2022 Provincial Framework agreement.

For information:

This information is provided for reference only and is current as of the date of drafting. Please visit www.worksafebc.com for current information.

WorkSafeBC

Refusing unsafe work

Workers have the right to refuse unsafe work. If you have reasonable cause to believe that performing a job or task puts you or someone else at risk, you must not perform the job or task. You must immediately notify your supervisor or employer, who will then take the appropriate steps to determine if the work is unsafe and remedy the situation. As an employer, workers are your eyes and ears on the front line of workplace health and safety. When workers refuse work because they believe it's unsafe, consider it an opportunity to investigate and correct a situation that could have caused harm.

If a worker refuses work because it's unsafe, workplace procedures will allow the issue to be properly understood and corrected. As a worker, you have the right to refuse to perform a specific job or task you believe is unsafe without being disciplined by your employer. Your employer or supervisor may temporarily assign a new task to you, at no loss in pay.

Steps to follow when work might be unsafe:

1. Report the unsafe condition or procedure

As a worker, you must immediately report the unsafe condition to a supervisor or employer.

As a supervisor or employer, you must investigate the matter and fix it if possible. If you decide the worker's concern is not valid, report back to the worker.

2. If a worker still views work as unsafe after a supervisor or employer has said it is safe to perform a job or task

As a supervisor or employer, you must investigate the problem and ensure any unsafe condition is fixed.

This investigation must take place in the presence of the worker and a worker representative of the joint health and safety committee or a worker chosen by the worker's trade union. If there is no safety committee or representing trade union at the workplace, the worker who first reported the unsafe condition can choose to have another worker present at the investigation.

3. If a worker still views work as unsafe, notify WorkSafeBC

If the matter is not resolved, the worker and the supervisor or employer must contact WorkSafeBC. A prevention officer will then investigate and take steps to find a workable solution.

https://www.worksafebc.com/en/health-safety/create-manage/rights-responsibilities/refusingunsafe-work?origin=s&returnurl=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.worksafebc.com%2Fen%2Fsearch%23q%3Du nsafe%2 520work%26sort%3Drelevancy%26f%3Alanguage-facet%3D%5BEnglish%5D

Note: WorkSafeBC establishes a range of employer and employee rights and responsibilities. Please visit <u>www.worksafebc.com</u> for current information.

For information:

WorkSafeBC

Worker Rights and Responsibilities:

On a worksite, everyone has varying levels of responsibility for workplace health and safety. You should know and understand your responsibilities - and those of others. If you're a worker, you also have three (3) key rights.

Your rights

- The right to know about hazards in the workplace
- The right to participate in health and safety activities in the workplace
- The right to refuse unsafe work without getting punished or fired

Your responsibilities

As a worker, you play an important role in making sure you - and your fellow workers -stay healthy and safe on the job. As a worker, you must:

- Be alert to hazards. Report them immediately to your supervisor or employer.
- Follow safe work procedures and act safely in the workplace at all times.
- Use the protective clothing, devices, and equipment provided. Be sure to wear them properly.
- Co-operate with Joint Occupational Health and Safety Committees, worker health and safety representatives, WorkSafeBC prevention officers, and anybody with health and safety duties.
- Get treatment quickly should an injury happen on the job and tell the health care provider that the injury is work-related.
- Follow the treatment advice of health care providers.
- Return to work safely after an injury by modifying your duties and not immediately starting with your full, regular responsibilities.
- Never work under the influence of alcohol, drugs or any other substance, or if you're overly tired.

For information:

Employer Responsibilities:

Whether a business is large or small, the law requires that it be a safe and healthy place to work. If you are an employer, it is your responsibility to ensure a healthy and safe workplace.

Your responsibilities

- Establish a valid occupational health and safety program.
- Train your employees to do their work safely and provide proper supervision.
- Provide supervisors with the necessary support and training to carry out health and safety responsibilities.
- Ensure adequate first aid equipment, supplies, and trained attendants are on site to handle injuries.
- Regularly inspect your workplace to make sure everything is working properly.
- Fix problems reported by workers.
- Transport injured workers to the nearest location for medical treatment.
- Report all injuries to WorkSafeBC that required medical attention.
- Investigate incidents where workers are injured or equipment is damaged.
- Submit the necessary forms to WorkSafeBC.

Supervisor Responsibilities:

Supervisors play a key role with very specific health and safety responsibilities that need to be understood.

A supervisor is a person who instructs, directs, and controls workers in the performance of their duties. A supervisor can be any worker-management or staff who meets this definition, whether or not he or she has the supervisor title. If someone in the workplace has a supervisor's responsibilities, that person is responsible for worker health and safety.

Your responsibilities

- Ensure the health and safety of all workers under your direct supervision.
- Know the WorkSafeBC requirements that apply to the work under your supervision and make sure those requirements are met.
- Ensure workers under your supervision are aware of all known hazards.
- Ensure workers under your supervision have the appropriate personal protective equipment , which is being used properly, regularly inspected, and maintained.

https://www.worksafebc.com/en/health-safety/create-manage/rights-responsibilities

APPENDIX D MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

BETWEEN: BOARD OF EDUCATION OF SCHOOL DISTRICT #81 (FORT NELSON) "EMPLOYER" AND BRITISH COLUMBIA GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES' UNION (BCGEU) LOCAL 710 "UNION"

Service Improvement Allocation

BCGEU Local 710 and School District #81 (FORT NELSON) propose to use the Service Improvement Allocation (SIA) referenced in Item 3 of the Provincial Framework Agreement towards collaboration time amongst support staff workers as the district has experienced a significant increase in children with special needs over the years. All of the Educational Assistants, Personal Attendants, Youth and Family Workers, and First Nation Support Worker work with individual identified children and there is an increasing need for collaboration time between individual employees to share knowledge, information, and successful strategies in working with students. This collaboration time will generally take place within the school day to allow for interaction between employees and students.

The parties agree that School District #81's SIA of fifteen thousand dollars (\$15,000) shall be allocated for release time, which will commence in the 2020/21 school year to fund collaboration time of approximately two (2) hours per month per individual employee as itemized above. Scheduling of this time will need to meet operational requirements, including the ability to arrange backfill, and consideration will be given to circumstances which may require more flexibility in the allocation of time. The District is under no obligation to expend more than the SIA of fifteen thousand dollars (\$15,000) per year.

Original signed on March 11, 2019.

For BCGEU Local 710

For School District #81

Kathleen Ganson - Bargaining Chair Kathy Weaver - Staff Representative Margaret-Anne Hall - Secretary-Treasurer

move**up** 07100322